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FADE IN: On HERA. Speaking directly to us. 

HERA
So here's a story. Once upon a 
time, there lived a broken little 
girl. She was born with clouded 
eyes, and a weak heart, not 
destined to beat through an entire 
lifetime. But instead of being 
wretched or afraid, the little girl 
decided to be clever.

She got very, very good at fixing 
things. First she fixed toys, and 
clocks, and old machines that no 
one thought would ever run again. 
Then, she fixed bigger things. She 
fixed the cold and drafty orphanage 
where she grew up; when she went to 
school, she fixed equations to make 
them more useful; everything around 
her, she made better... and 
sharper... and stronger.  

She had no friends, of course, 
except for the ones she made. The 
little girl had a talent for making 
dolls - beautiful, wonderful 
mechanical dolls - and she thought 
they were better friends than 
anyone in the world. They could be 
whatever she wanted them to be - 
and as real as she wanted them to 
be - and they never left her 
behind... and they never talked 
back... and they were never afraid 
of her. 

Except when she wanted them to be. 

But if there was one thing the girl 
never felt like she could fix, it 
was herself. Until... one day a 
strange thing happened. The broken 
girl met an old man - older than 
anyone she had ever met, but still 
tricky and clever, almost as clever 
as the girl. And he said - 

MR. CUTTER
"Hello, little girl. I want you to 
make a doll for me." 

Whoops, did we say Hera? We actually meant - 



PRYCE
"And it must be your very best 
doll. It must look like a real 
person, and sound like a real 
person, and be a real person. Can 
you do this for me?" 

MR. CUTTER
The girl thought for a moment. Then 
she said, "And if I can?" 

PRYCE
The old man replied, "Then you and 
I will fix the world. I will be 
young and you will be whole and the 
world will finally be everything it 
could be. Everything it should be." 

MR. CUTTER
And so they did. And everyone lived 
happily ever after, the end. 

(DEEP BREATH)
It's almost time. Are you ready?

PRYCE
Yes. Let's get started. 

OPENING CREDITS

INT. U.S.S. SOL - COMMON ROOM - 2000 HOURS 

Data FLICKERS on a screen. Rachel stands by it, surrounded by 
EIFFEL, MINKOWSKI, LOVELACE, JACOBI and KEPLER. 

EIFFEL
Oh my God... That's the evil plan? 

RACHEL
That's the plan, yes. 

EIFFEL
But it's... it's so evil! And so... 
planned!  

RACHEL
Yes, thank you, Eiffel. Eloquent as 
always. Any questions? Lovelace? 

LOVELACE
Umm... are you kidding? 

RACHEL
No. Jacobi? 
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JACOBI
Yeah, uh, quick follow-up? No 
really: Are you kidding?

KEPLER
It's real, Jacobi. It's real and 
it's happening. 

That hangs in the air for a BEAT. Then - 

MINKOWSKI
If... that's all true... if... why 
tell us? Why now? 

RACHEL
Well... you did ask.

KEPLER
There's no risk. It's a meaningl- 

MINKOWSKI
Kepler, why are you on my ship? 

KEPLER 
Don't worry, Minkowski. I'm just 
here to collect Miss Young once 
she's unlocked the Sol's systems. 

HERA
Colonel, you're... actually okay 
with this? You're going to help? 

KEPLER 
Of course I am.

EIFFEL
Ugh, gasp. All right... Litigious 
Barbie: before your big Show and 
Tell Presentation, you said we 
wouldn't go. Why?  

RACHEL
Well... do you want to go? After 
everything you just heard?   

For a LONG BEAT there's silence. Then -  

MINKOWSKI
Miss Young, you're going to go up 
to the bridge, you're going to get 
me flight capabilities, and then 
you and Kepler are going to get the 
hell off my boat. Understood? 
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LOVELACE
Uh, should we maybe talk about - 

MINKOWSKI
Is that understood? 

RACHEL
Aye, aye, sir. Whatever you say. 

Rachel turns and EXITS. As everyone else watches, we - 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. SOL - BRIDGE - ONE HOUR LATER

Rachel tinkers with the Sol's command column. Minkowski, 
Eiffel, Lovelace, and Jacobi all watch her. 

RACHEL
(scanning her hand)

All right, just one more... 

COMPUTER
Identity confirmed: Rachel Young. 
System access granted. 

RACHEL
Add administrative override: 
Lieutenant Commander Renée 
Minkowski. Full access. I'll need 
your Command authentication code. 

MINKOWSKI
Victor, Uniform, Lima, Charlie, 
Alpha, November. 

The CONSOLE HUMS steadily for a moment... then... DING! 

COMPUTER
Approved. Override registered.  

EIFFEL
That's it? We can go? 

RACHEL
Almost. I still need to disarm the 
security features in engineering. 

MINKOWSKI
Mr. Jacobi? Would you mind? And 
keep an eye on her. 
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RACHEL
Oh please. Guys, where's the trust? 

MINKOWSKI
Keep a very close eye on her. 

JACOBI
Yeah... Come on, Miss Young. Let's 
get this over with. 

Jacobi OPENS THE DOOR to the corridor, and gestures at it. 

RACHEL
Toodle-oo! 

She and Jacobi exit. Minkowski turns to the controls. BEAT. 

EIFFEL
I really don't like her. 

LOVELACE
Minkowski? Can we do this? Can you 
fly this thing back to Earth? 

MINKOWSKI
Captain, I could... Hell, I could 
get it to fly itself back to Earth. 
I just need two hours to set the 
flight plan. 

HERA
And... what about the other stuff? 
What about Cutter's plan? 

MINKOWSKI
(BEAT)

I don't know, Hera. I don't know.

LOVELACE
Eiffel, you're the one that's spent 
time around these alien things. 
Will Cutter's Crazy actually work? 

EIFFEL
I don't know. Bob's not a pushover, 
but he's also got a funny way of 
seeing the world. So... maybe? 

(BEAT)
No. It'll work. They'll do it. 

HERA
So... should we do... something? 
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LOVELACE
Something like what? 

HERA
There has to be something we can do 
to stop them. Cutter wouldn't 
generously give us this ship if he 
didn't want us far away from here. 

EIFFEL
Or... I'm just gonna throw this out 
there: what if Scrooge McLannister 
is just pulling a bit of the ol' 
reverse psychology on us? What if 
he actually wants us here? Or, 
since it is Cutter...

LOVELACE
... what if he's got it wired both 
ways. Yeah.

BEAT. Everyone present hates this intensely. Finally - 

MINKOWSKI
Everyone out. I've got a course to 
plot. 

EIFFEL
Err... quoi?  

MINKOWSKI
We can't stop them, can we? Can we? 
Yeah, that's what I thought. So if 
we can't stop them here, and we 
can't stop them back on Earth, I'm 
picking the one where we maybe get 
to see our families again. 

EIFFEL
Umm, what if we can't, though? 

LOVELACE
Maybe if we talked about it for 
more than - 

MINKOWSKI
And then what? We can come up with 
another bad plan that doesn't work? 
And more people can die?! 

That rings out for a BEAT. Finally - 

HERA
Commander, you're not wrong. But - 
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MINKOWSKI
(back at the controls)

No, Hera. Someone has to sound the 
alarm on this insanity. But you 
want to stay here? Fine by me. 

EIFFEL
Comman - 

MINKOWSKI
You're all dismissed. 

BEAT. Eiffel and Lovelace OPEN THE DOOR, and shuffle into - 

INT. U.S.S. SOL - HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS

Lovelace SHUTS THE DOOR behind her, turns towards Eiffel. 

LOVELACE
Well... that seemed healthy. 

HERA
Just... give her some time. It's 
been a long... years. 

EIFFEL
Hera... what do you think? Should 
we stay?

Hera makes a NOISE, equals part PENSIVE and FRUSTRATED. 

HERA
I don't know. But it... doesn't 
feel right to not do anything. 

EIFFEL
Hera, I think that out of all of 
us? You can definitely go home with 
your head held high. 

HERA
Thank you, Officer Eiffel. 

EIFFEL
Yeah, well... you're welcome. 

And suddenly there's a NOISE - like a LOUD FLASH and a WOOSH 
combined, and it seems to ZOOM US forward and we - 

CUT TO:
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INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - COMMS ROOM - 2200 HOURS 

SHWIING! A DOOR SWINGS OPEN and Officer Eiffel enters the 
comms room. He looks around - unsure, timid. 

EIFFEL
All right, I... I guess this is the 
Comms Room I've heard so much 
about. Light switch, light 
switch... ah-ha! 

He HITS A SWITCH. There's a HORRIBLE, GRINDING NOISE. 

EIFFEL (CONT'D) 
Whoa, whoa, whoa, okay, not the 
light switch. Turn off, turn off! 

(FLIPS IT OFF)
Nice going, Doug: twenty-three 
minutes on this stupid station and 
you're breaking something... 

(re: another switch)
All right... if it's not that one, 
then it's gotta be...

He FLIPS THE SECOND SWITCH. An ALARM starts to BLARE. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Ahhh! No, never mind, never mind, 
bad switch, bad switch, stop it! 

(FLIPS IT OFF)
I'm living in a cuckoo clock. 

(CLEARS THROAT)
Well, the third time's defi - 

HERA
I wouldn't do that. 

Eiffel FLINCHES BADLY, startled by the sudden voice. 

EIFFEL
What the - Hello? Is anyone there? 

HERA
Oh, very good. We're not gonna be 
able to get anything past you. 

EIFFEL
... sure. What does that switch - ? 

HERA
That one releases the nerve gas, so 
I'm guessing you want to leave it 
alone. Or should I release the - 
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EIFFEL
No. No thanks. Why would there be - 
? Look, is there any way to turn on 
the lights? 

HERA
You could ask...

EIFFEL
Oh. Could you turn on the lights, 
please? 

Instantly, we hear the LIGHTS IN THE ROOM TURNING ON. 

HERA
Good boy. 

EIFFEL
Umm, yeah. Thanks... 

HERA
Is something wrong? 

EIFFEL
No it's just... where are you? And 
also... who are you?

HERA
I'm guessing you didn't read your 
dossier too closely, did you? 

EIFFEL
Hmm? Oh, no, no, I... definitely 
read it. But... in the spirit of 
conversation, you could repeat 
whatever's in there that -  

HERA
I'm Sensus Unit #214. You can call 
me Hera. 

EIFFEL
But... where are you? 

HERA
Everywhere. My consciousness 
extends all over the station. 

EIFFEL
And you can see me? 
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HERA
Yep. Overhead cameras there - and 
there. You've got a lovely 
ultraviolet halo around your head. 

EIFFEL
Ultra... suuure. Whatever you say. 
Also, uh, sorry, I'm - 

HERA
Officer Douglas Eiffel, Goddard 
Employee ID #68152. You're in 
charge of communications and 
reconnaissance, and you have two 
packs of contraband cigarettes 
floating out of your pocket. 

EIFFEL
Oh, jeez! I mean, I can explain - 

HERA
Explain what, Officer Eiffel?  

EIFFEL
Oh, well... thank you. Hera? 

HERA
Hera. Yes. And if you need any more 
help with light switches, just ask, 
okay? I'm here to help. 

EIFFEL
Sure. Sure thing. It's, uh, good to 
know you're around, Hera. 

And with another TRANSPORTIVE WOOSH, we - 

CUT BACK TO:

INT. U.S.S. SOL - ENGINEERING - 2130 HOURS (PRESENT)

Jacobi leads Rachel through engineering to a console.

JACOBI
That's the one you need? 

RACHEL
Yep. That's the one. 

JACOBI
Great. Get cracking. 

We hear Rachel TINKERING. Someone CLEARS THEIR THROAT.
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JACOBI (CONT’D)
Oh. What do you want? 

KEPLER
Jacobi. You okay? 

JACOBI
What, is the guy who got shot doing 
all right? Yeah, fine. 

RACHEL
Actually, he refused to take the 
medbay's sedative agent, so he's in 
quite a lot of pain. 

(off Jacobi's look)
Sorry. Back to work...  

KEPLER
Thank you. For making the shot. And 
saving our lives. Are you sure 
you're - ?

JACOBI
I'm sorry, but... what is this? 
What the hell are you doing?  

KEPLER
What am - I'm concerned about - 

JACOBI
Oh, you're concerned? Where was 
your concern for the two weeks you 
let your bosses use me like a wind-
up monkey?

KEPLER
Oh, what was I supposed to do?

JACOBI
How about a little bit of ANYTHING?

KEPLER
And what? Get myself shot? Get you 
shot? No. I played the game. I kept 
my eye on the bigger - 

JACOBI
No. No. That's the lie you tell 
yourself. The truth... is that you 
were afraid. And the only thing you 
did was try to save your hide. 

There's a TENSE BEAT. Kepler and Jacobi both stare at each. 
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RACHEL 
Well... you're not wrong. 

JACOBI 
Which one? 

KEPLER
Which one? 

RACHEL
Both of you. Now keep it down. Some 
of us are trying to work. 

As Kepler and Jacobi turn away from each other, we - 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. SOL - COMMON ROOM - MEANWHILE 

A DOOR SWINGS OPEN. Eiffel enters, looks around and finds - 

EIFFEL
Captain? 

LOVELACE
Hey Eiffel. 

EIFFEL
What are you...? Did one of the 
fridges break? 

LOVELACE
No, I'm just indulging in some 
momentary weakness. 

(takes a bite)
Hardest part of being Cutter's 
houseguest? Not taking his food 
bribes. Because honestly?

EIFFEL
It all looked really delicious? 

LOVELACE
Christ, yeah. Here grab a fork. 

EIFFEL
(sitting down)

All right, what have we got? 

LOVELACE
The chocolate terrine's amazing. 
Caviar if you're feeling fancy.

EIFFEL
Any ice cream? 
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LOVELACE
Freezer. I also found the drinks 
cabinet. You want a glass of wine? 

BEAT. 

EIFFEL
More than anything, Captain. More 
than anything. But no. 

LOVELACE
Sorry. I forgot. 

EIFFEL
It's all right. 

(BEAT)
Hey, I never did get you that chai 
latte... 

LOVELACE
Don't even joke about that. 

He CHUCKLES SOFTLY. Then - 

EIFFEL
I... uh, I also never thanked you.

LOVELACE
Eiffel, there's so much you could 
be talking about right now. 

EIFFEL
Well, that's true. But... 
specifically, thank you for talking 
to me. For helping me see the stuff 
I was getting wrong. It's not 
something you should've had to do, 
but... Thanks for doing it.      

LOVELACE
You're welcome. 

They're silent for ANOTHER BEAT. Then - 

EIFFEL 
This is... this is really good. 

LOVELACE
Cutter spared no expense. Beats the 
hell out of... What was it? 
"Seaweed tea?"
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EIFFEL
(chuckling)

In lukewarm water, yeah. I'm... I'm 
glad you're here, Captain. 

LOVELACE
You too, Eiffel. 

And as they continue eating their mountain of food, we - 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. SOL - BRIDGE - HALF AN HOUR LATER 

Minkowski TYPES into the console. There's a CHIRP.

HERA
Is... is that it? 

MINKOWSKI
That's it. I press that green 
button, and this ship will fly to 
Earth, pretty much on its own. 

HERA
That's... that's great, Commander. 

BEAT. 

MINKOWSKI
Hera, I should have asked earlier. 
But... a few months ago, when we 
were voting... you said there 
wasn't much for you back on Earth. 
Are you going to be okay? 

HERA
Thank you, Commander. I don't know 
that it'll be easy, but most of the 
worst people are here now. Maybe 
Earth won't be so bad. For a while. 

(BEAT)
What about you, Commander? You said  
that... well, after everything that 
happened, you couldn't just go 
back. Not until you felt you'd done 
something to make it better. Are 
you ready to go home now? 

BEAT. Then, Minkowski buries her face in her hands.  
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MINKOWSKI
Oh damn every single thing to 
Hell... Hera, get me everyone. Now. 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. SOL - HANGAR BAY - MEANWHILE 

Rachel and Kepler are making their way towards the airlock. 

RACHEL
All systems should be operational 
now, and they've been keyed to 
Minkowski's credentials. 

JACOBI
Great. Door's right there.

KEPLER
Jacobi, you - 

JACOBI
Do let it hit you on the way out.

BEAT. Then, an ALARM BLARES through the P.A. system. 

HERA
Attention, all personnel: please 
report to the hangar bay.

KEPLER
I think that's our cue. 

RACHEL
Agreed. 

But at that moment, a DOOR behind Jacobi SWINGS OPEN. 

MINKOWSKI
Stop. You're not going anywhere. 

RACHEL
Anything we can do for you, Lieu- 

MINKOWSKI
Shut up. Hera, where are Lovelace 
and - ?

EIFFEL
(entering)

We're here. What's going on? 

Minkowski takes a DEEP BREATH aaaand... 
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MINKOWSKI
I'm not going anywhere. 

(off their reactions:)
Settle down. I don't know if Cutter 
wants us here or if he wants us 
gone. And I don't care. What I know 
is that I can't let him and Pryce 
try to destroy an entire species. 
So I'm going to try to stop this. 
No one has to do this with me. 
Because let's be clear: I don't 
know that we can even be a speed 
bump to them. So only stay if... if 
you have to.  

(BEAT)
These people have taken our lives 
away from us. I'm not going to 
Earth until I've taken mine back 
from them. 

BEAT. Finally - Lovelace steps forward.

LOVELACE
There's the Minkowski I've been 
waiting on. 

EIFFEL
I knew she was in there somewhere. 
Hera, what'd you say to her? 

HERA
Oh, just a couple of things a 
friend once said to me.  

MINKOWSKI
Are you sure about this? I can't 
promise it's going to work.

JACOBI
Hell, I've still got a few tricks 
up my sleeve. Might surprise them. 

KEPLER
Jacobi, don't. This is stupid. 

JACOBI
Yeah, well... I'm starting to think 
these guys are my kind of stupid.  

Rachel SNORTS, deeply amused. 
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RACHEL
Well isn't this darling? You're all 
going to be the most adorable 
corpses going out the air-

LOVELACE
Okay, is there a reason why we 
haven't shot these two yet? 

MINKOWSKI
Yeah, and here it is: come with us. 

(off Rachel's SNORT:)
No, really: come with us. I don't 
know how what Cutter and Pryce are 
doing started to make sense to you, 
but... you're still people. And 
that means you're still on our 
side, even if you don't think you 
are. 

(BEAT)
Colonel, you said you might be 
wrong about other things.

BEAT. Everyone stares at Kepler, willing him to - 

KEPLER
Let's go, Miss Young. 

RACHEL
Have fun storming the castle! 

There's various EXASPERATED EXHALES, DISGUSTED GROANS, and - 

JACOBI
Hey! HEY! 

Jacobi runs in front of Kepler and Rachel.

JACOBI (CONT'D) 
I said: HEY! Really? REALLY?! Are 
you just physically incapable of 
admitting that you got it wrong? 
You know, you're allowed to make 
mistakes, as long as at some point 
you admit they're mistakes! It's 
super easy! Repeat after me: I was 
WRONG!

(lower, softer)
I was wrong, and people died. And 
the only thing I can do is not be 
wrong again.   

He's almost shaking. Kepler and Rachel both stare at him.
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RACHEL
You knew what you were getting 
yourself into. 

JACOBI
No, I didn't. I didn't know I was 
getting into mind control. I didn't 
know I was getting into reducing 
people to nothing! There is a line. 
And you're almost out of chances to 
get on the right side of it. 
Please. Stay. Fight this.  

RACHEL
You done? 

(he is)
Okay. There is no line, Mr. Jacobi. 
Forwards. Always forwards. Goodbye. 

And with a slightest hint of a jaunty hum, Rachel exits. 

JACOBI
Don't do this, Colonel.

BEAT. Then, Kepler EXHALES.

KEPLER
Thank you, Daniel. And goodbye. 

Kepler EXITS. For a BEAT everyone watches, disappointed. 

LOVELACE
... well, there goes the element of 
surprise. 

JACOBI
No... No, they won't see this 
coming. We're not going to slow 
them down. We're not going to hold 
our own. We're going to crush them. 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. SOL - TECH ROOM - HALF AN HOUR LATER 

TCHHH! TCHHH! Jacobi makes adjustments to a tech panel.

MINKOWSKI
Jacobi... are you sure you know 
what you're doing? 
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JACOBI
Yep. Hera, how's that? Does it feel 
like we're on the right track? 

HERA
I think so. 

MINKOWSKI
And what track is that, exactly? 

JACOBI
Old idea of Alana's. To, you know, 
horribly over-generalize, we're 
gonna lock all of Hera's decision-
making pathways by putting her 
system into overdrive. 

HERA
I won't be able to receive new 
directives from anyone, not even 
Doctor Pryce. 

MINKOWSKI
And how long is that going to last?  

HERA
... an hour? Maybe two? Sooner or 
later my processor will give out. 
I'll need a full reboot. But I 
think it's worth the risk. 

JACOBI
Hera? Can you play the next tape? 

There's a CRRSSSHHH! as a recording engages: 

MAXWELL 
(on tape)

Experimental log #R62. Overclocking 
A.I. Central Processor. Increase 
voltage range... 

The tape continues for a moment Jacobi works. Then - 

JACOBI
Got it. Thanks, Hera. 

HERA
She was... she really was something 
special wasn't she? 

JACOBI
Alana? Yeah. She was the best.
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KEPLER (V.O.)
(ghostly, distant)

Jacobi? Jacobi? 

There's a the same TRANSPORTIVE WOOSH! we hear before, we - 

CUT TO:

INT. GODDARD FUTURISTICS H.Q. - 1300 HOURS (FLASHBACK)

A bustling office. A distracted Jacobi faces a window. 

KEPLER
Jacobi! Anybody home?!

JACOBI
Ye-yes! Sir. What can I do for you? 

KEPLER
Come this way. 

He leads Jacobi through a door, where they find - 

KEPLER (CONT’D)
Jacobi - Doctor Alana Maxwell.  

MAXWELL
Oh, hi! Uh, charmed to, I mean, 
pleasure - it's nice to meet you. 

JACOBI
Yes. You too. All those things. 

KEPLER
Maxwell's our newest SI-5 recruit.

(off his PHONE BEEPING:)
Oh. Excuse me for one moment. 

A DOOR OPENS and CLOSES as Kepler leaves. 

JACOBI
So what do you do? 

MAXWELL
Oh, I - I do computational thought 
experiments and hyper-conductive 
artificial nervous design.

BEAT. Then Jacobi leans a bit closer, conspiratorially. 
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JACOBI
I'm going to ask you that again, 
and we're gonna try it one more 
time, okay? 

(clears his throat)
So, Alana Maxwell, what do you do? 

MAXWELL
I do cool stuff with robots. You? 

JACOBI
I make very big things blow up. 

(shakes her hand)
Pleasure. How's Kepler treating you 
so far? 

MAXWELL
Oh, he's a... 

JACOBI
A lot? You'll get used to him. 

MAXWELL
Any pro tips? Do's or don't-do's? 

JACOBI
Oh... lots. But really, it all 
comes down to this: you're here, 
that means you're one of the best.  
That you're gonna do great things.  

MAXWELL
That's... really nice of you. 

JACOBI
Yep. And it's the last nice thing 
you'll ever hear from me. 

MAXWELL
What? 

JACOBI
Yeah, sorry. Limited time offer, 
I'm afraid. But if you need 
anything, I got your back. 

MAXWELL
Is that another limited time offer, 
or... 

JACOBI
No, no. No matter what happens, 
I've got your back. 
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MAXWELL
Great. I will take you up on that. 

WOOSH! and we - 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS - BRIDGE - 2300 HOURS (PRESENT)

A DOOR SLIDES OPEN, revealing Kepler and Rachel. 

MR. CUTTER
Ahhh, Rachel, Warren. Welcome back.  

RACHEL
Thank you, sir. 

MR. CUTTER
How are our friends? Are they going 
to do the smart thing? 

KEPLER
It doesn't look that way, sir.  

A BEAT as Cutter takes that in. HE SIGHS. 

MR. CUTTER
Well... if they want to spend their 
last few hours feeling heroic, who 
are we to deny them an agonizing 
death? Rachel, I trust you took 
care of the other little detail? 

RACHEL
Yes, sir. When the medbay extracted 
the bullet from Jacobi's leg, it 
inserted a tracker and transmitter. 
Stream's on channel four. 

MR. CUTTER
Excellent work. Big smiles, 
everyone. Today's the day... 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. SOL - CORRIDOR - MEANWHILE

Lovelace and Minkowski walk down a corridor. 

LOVELACE
We're about ready. I've moved some 
hardware back to the Hephaestus. 
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MINKOWSKI
What about Jacobi? 

Around here we start to hear a sound... 

LOVELACE
Already on structure. He's 
transferring Hera back to - Are you 
hearing - What is that? 

They've arrived at a closed door. Through it they hear - 

EIFFEL 
I don't know what's gonna happen, 
but... we're gonna give it a shot. 

Minkowski and Lovelace frown, leaning closer to the door. 

MINKOWSKI
Is... Eiffel making a log? 

EIFFEL
Look, I... I never got a chance to 
say I'm sorry. I'm so sorry. And...

(BEAT)
Your dad loves you. Your dad loves 
you so much.  

Lovelace and Minkowski both EXHALE. That's what this is. 

MINKOWSKI
... Captain? Go help Jacobi. I'll 
get Eiffel, be right with you. 

LOVELACE
Okay. 

With that Lovelace moves off. 

EIFFEL
Don't let anybody tell you that you 
can't do something. Ever. You're 
going to go so, so far. I know it. 
I wish I could be there to see it. 
I just... I love you, Anne. Always 
and forever. 

A BEEP as he turns off the recorder. Minkowski SIGHS. Then - 
KNOCK, KNOCK. A moment later, the DOOR OPENS. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Hey! Commander. 
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MINKOWSKI
Eiffel. Come on. It's time to go. 

EIFFEL
Ah. Sure. Just... uh, any chance we 
have time for me to swing by the 
ship's comms room? 

MINKOWSKI
... yeah. We have time. 

EIFFEL
Great. Thanks, Commander. 

As they move off, we - 

FADE TO:

INT. U.S.S. SOL - DOCKING BAY - 15 MINUTES LATER 

Minkowski, waiting. She SIGHS. A moment later, a DOOR OPENS. 
Eiffel enters and they start towards the airlock.

EIFFEL
Cool - all set. Thank you for the 
patience, Commander. Let's blow 
this popsicle stand. 

MINKOWSKI
Sure thing, Eiffel. 

EIFFEL
Commander? You hanging in there?

MINKOWSKI
Oh just... I'm fine. Fine. 

EIFFEL
Hey - chin up, soldier. We're 
almost through. Just one more day, 
and then we're done. 

MINKOWSKI
Yeah, one more day. 

(more to herself)
The time is now, the place is here - 

MINKOWSKI (CONT’D)
- one day more. 

EIFFEL
- one day more. 

They both stop, dead in their tracks. 
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MINKOWSKI
Did you just - ? 

EIFFEL (CONT'D)
Was that what I - ? 

They look at each other: No way. And BURST INTO LAUGHTER. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Man... this is really it, huh? The 
end of everything. 

MINKOWSKI
Yeah. 

(BEAT)
Eiffel, umm, I just realized... I 
left the relay stabilizer in the 
bridge. Any chance you could - ? 

EIFFEL
Say no more, mein kommandant. One 
relay stabilizer coming right up. 

MINKOWSKI
Thank you. 

Eiffel turns around, and STEPS further into the Sol. 
Minkowski takes another STEP, into the airlock proper. 

MINKOWSKI (CONT’D)
(low, to herself)

Now crossing the Sol-Hephaestus 
boundary... 

She presses a SWITCH, turning on the COMMS with a BUZZER. 

MINKOWSKI (CONT'D)
Hera? Are you transferred back? 

HERA
Yes, Commander. 

MINKOWSKI
Can you connect me to the Sol 
flight deck? 

HERA
... sure? Just a moment. 

There's a BLIP from the radio console. 

MINKOWSKI
Initiate flight path A-1. 
Authorization: Victor, Uniform, 
Lima, Charlie, Alpha, November. 
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For just a second, there's SILENCE - And then PANDEMONIUM 
BREAKS OUT. BWWWAAAA! A DEFEANING KLAXON BLARES. 

EIFFEL
What the... ? What the hell?! 

A BLAST DOOR DESCENDS, separating him from Minkowski! 

Minkowski takes a BREATH, steeling herself. A second later 
there's an URGENT KNOCK on the AIRLOCK WINDOW. 

EIFFEL (CONT'D)
Commander! Can you hear me? 
Something's wrong! 

MINKOWSKI
Yes, Eiffel, I can - There's 
nothing wrong. 

EIFFEL
What? Yes, there is! I don't know - 

COMPUTER
Sol Flight System Engaged. Launch 
in T-Minus sixty seconds. 

EIFFEL
What the hell is it - ?

(click)
... no. No, no, no, nonono... you 
didn't. You did not... 

MINKOWSKI
I'm sorry Eiffel. You're going 
home. 

Around them, we hear the SOL POWERING UP... 

EIFFEL
Not without you! Let me in - 

MINKOWSKI
Listen to - 

EIFFEL
If you don't open this door - 

MINKOWSKI
LISTEN TO ME! 

(steadier)
I need to know that at least one of 
us makes it back. That I got 
someone through this. 

26.



EIFFEL
No, you can't - you have no right! 
I'm not leaving you behind! 

MINKOWSKI
Go home, Eiffel. Hug your daughter. 

EIFFEL
Minkowski, open this door! 
Goddammit, Renée, DON'T DO THIS! 

MINKOWSKI
Goodbye, Doug. 

There's an ALMIGHTY HISS as the ships decouple, and a ROAR as 
the Sol launches AWAY FROM THE HEPHAESTUS. 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - BRIDGE - MEANWHILE 

Cutter, Riemann, Rachel, and Kepler. All look out the window, 
at the receding figure of the Sol. 

MR. CUTTER
There goes my ship after all. 
Hmm... Decoy? Trap? 

RIEMANN
No, sir. Scans are picking up life 
signs. Someone's on that thing. 

RACHEL
But... Mr. Jacobi's tracker is 
registering him on the Hephaestus. 

MR. CUTTER
Oooh! Dissent among the ranks. 
Warren. Were you a betting man... 
Who's leaving the party early?

KEPLER
Hmm... Eiffel, sir. He has 
regularly tried to avoid 
confrontation with enemy forces, 
and he has the most active 
connections to Earth. 

MR. CUTTER
Well... one down, I suppose. 

27.



And off of that ominous note, we - 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. SOL - BRIDGE - MEANWHILE 

The SHIP SHAKES BADLY as it JETS THROUGH SPACE. After a 
moment the DOOR FLIES OPEN, and in tumbles - 

EIFFEL
Goddammit, goddammit... I am... so 
sick... of this happening! 

He arrives at the console, FURIOUSLY TYPING SOME COMMANDS. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Okay, okay - how the hell do I turn 
this thing around? Let's see maybe - 
AH-HA! Access navigation system! 

He HITS A KEY. Instantly, there's an ANGRY BUZZ: denied. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
No, no, don't tell me access 
denied! I need to - ! 

COMPUTER
Must verify command identity. 

EIFFEL
No, you stupid piece of R2-D2 
wannabe - she unlocked the systems! 
She was putting in a... a... 

(snaps fingers)
- administrative override! Access 
administrative override. 

COMPUTER
Administrative access requires 
personnel verification.

EIFFEL
Communications Officer Douglas F. 
Eiffel! And the F. stands for, "FOR 
GOD'S SAKE, SHUT UP AND LET ME 
CHANGE THE FLIGHT PLAN!" 

There's another ANGRY BUZZER from the console. 

COMPUTER
Administrative override is limited 
to Lieutenant Commander Renée 
Minkowski. System access denied.
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EIFFEL
Oh, you've gotta be... she only 
authorized Minkowski?! 

COMPUTER
Would you like to try again? 

EIFFEL
Goddammit, Minkowski... 

Off of that, we - 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - TECH STATION - MEANWHILE 

A DOOR OPENS as Minkowski enters. She finds Jacobi and 
Lovelace wrapping up some final adjustments to a tech panel.

LOVELACE
Minkowski, there you are. 

MINKOWSKI
How are the preparations going? 

JACOBI
Oh, fine, fine. What was that 
racket a moment ago? 

MINKOWSKI
That was - it doesn't matter what 
it was. Any trouble getting Hera 
back online?

HERA
No. I'm back in control. And 
already missing the extra 
processing power...

JACOBI
Which means I get to ask, more 
pointedly and impatiently: what was 
that racket back there? 

MINKOWSKI
(BEAT)

That was the Sol. Taking off. 

JACOBI
What? Why in the name of - wait a 
minute... where's Eiffel? 

Minkowski meets his gaze. Dead calm. 
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MINKOWSKI
Eiffel's not coming with us.

HERA
I'm sorry? 

MINKOWSKI
If - if - we don't make it through 
this... if we don't stop this... 
people need to know what's coming. 
They need to know what's happened. 

JACOBI
And did you tell him that before or 
after you sent him on his merry? 

MINKOWSKI
This is best for everyone - 
including Eiffel. 

HERA
You... you could have given us a 
chance. To say goodbye. 

That rings out for a BEAT. Finally - 

LOVELACE
Mr. Jacobi, Hera: that's enough.

We hear Jacobi EXHALE, forcing himself to steadiness. 

HERA
Yes, I'm - you're right, Captain. 
I'm sorry, Commander. 

MINKOWSKI
It's all right. Do we have a plan? 

Lovelace FLIPS OPEN a NOTEBOOK, and CLICKS ON A PEN. 

LOVELACE
(starting to scribble)

Do we ever. Gather around, kids. 

MINKOWSKI
Am I going to like this? 

HERA
Well, it's very... us. 

MINKOWSKI
So... reckless, dangerous, and 
practically guaranteed to fail? 
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HERA
Would you have it any other way, 
Commander? 

MINKOWSKI
Not in a million years, Hera. Not 
in a million years. 

There's another TRANSPORTIVE WOOSH!, we - 

CUT TO:

INT. HEPHAESTUS - HANGAR BAY - 1800 HOURS (FLASHBACK)

There's a KLAXON, then the AIRLOCK DOOR OPENS. After a 
moment, a solitary figure steps inside. She takes in the 
space around her, let's out a SMALL BREATH: wow. 

MINKOWSKI
Wow... I'm here. I'm really here! 

She LAUGHS, spins around, taking in the space, loving it.

MINKOWSKI (CONT’D)
ATTEEEENTION! Crew of the U.S.S. 
Hephaestus: this is your Commanding 
Officer, Commander Renée Minkowski. 
We're going to run a good, tight 
ship, are we clear? 

(BEAT)
I said - are we clear? 

(just one more time:)
I can't hear you! I said, are we 
clear? 

And instantly, booming through the P.A. speakers: 

HERA
Sir, yes, sir! 

MINKOWSKI
Ahh! Oh my - what the - ? 

HERA
Sorry, sorry! I just - I didn't 
know if that was at me, or just - 
you know... you doing a - 

MINKOWSKI
It's fine. 

HERA
Really? Because I didn't mean to - 
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MINKOWSKI
I said it's fine. Really. Now, umm, 
excuse me, but - oh. Right. You 
must be the Sensus Unit.   

HERA
That's right. 

MINKOWSKI
Yes, they, uh, briefed me about 
you. I just... Unit 214, I presume? 

HERA
Oh, no, no. Hera. Definitely Hera. 

MINKOWSKI
Oh, sorry. I'd heard Sensus Units 
prefer to go by their serial - 

HERA
Some do. I don't. If that's all 
right, Commander? It... is 
Commander Minkowski, right? I 
gathered as much from - 

MINKOWSKI
Yes, yes, thank you. And that's 
right. Commander Minkowski will do. 

HERA
Well, Commander, welcome to the 
U.S.S. Hephaestus. 

MINKOWSKI
Thank you. I think my first 
official command directive will be 
that we never speak about this 
conversation to anyone. Ever. 

HERA
What conversation? 

MINKOWSKI
Very good... Hera. 

HERA
Sir? I thought there would be more 
crew personnel. 

MINKOWSKI
They're still in the transport. I 
haven't taken them out of cryo yet, 
I... I wanted to... take a moment 
by myself. With my station. 
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HERA
Oh. Well, there's still some time 
before we have to send the 
transport back. Would you like me 
to show you around your station? 

MINKWOSKI
I... I'd like that very much. 

HERA
Step right this way. 

A DOOR SWINGS OPEN by itself. And as Minkowski follows Hera's 
lead there's another TRANSPORTIVE WOOSH, we - 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS - MESS HALL - 2350 HOURS (PRESENT)

Cutter floats before the room's piano. He plays a simplified 
piano arrangement of Tchaikovsky's Symphonic Fantasia. 

RIEMANN 
(entering)

Sir. 

MR. CUTTER
Just a moment, Victor. Beautiful, 
isn't it?

RIEMANN
Of... course, sir. You're playing 
wonderfully. 

MR. CUTTER
Oh, I'm not doing it justice. You 
really need a full ensemble for 
this piece. This is actually based 
on a Shakespeare play. Care to 
guess which one? 

RIEMANN
Can I have a clue?  

MR. CUTTER
"Sounds and sweet airs that give 
delight and hurt not?" 

RIEMANN
So... Romeo and - ?
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PRYCE
(emerging from the 
shadows)

The Tempest, Mr. Riemann. Do read a 
book sometime. Marcus, is this 
really the best use of our time? 

MR. CUTTER
Oh, something came over me. After 
all... a storm is coming. And on 
the other side of it...

PRYCE
"Oh, brave new world..."

MR. CUTTER
"... that has such people in it." 

(stops playing)
Are we ready? 

PRYCE
Oh yes. The device is at full 
functionality. We just need to 
arrange matters on the other side. 

MR. CUTTER
Well that shouldn't take long, 
provided we don't run into any - 

RACHEL
(entering)

Sir, we've got a - Oh. 

MR. CUTTER
... complications. Impeccable 
timing as always. Is there a 
problem? 

KEPLER
A situation, sir. It seems that our 
guests are mobilizing against us. 

MR. CUTTER
And how have they decided to throw 
away their lives? 

KEPLER
A full frontal assault, sir. To 
destroy the device. 

MR. CUTTER
Ooooh, fun. 
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RACHEL
Y-yes, sir... Umm, we also picked 
up some chatter on their weaponry 
supplies... Firearms, explosives, 
something about a harpoon... 

MR. CUTTER
Victor? 

RIEMANN
I'll handle it. Full liberties? 

MR. CUTTER
Yes. It's time to wrap up these 
loose threads. Everyone else? 
Places please... places for the top 
of the show. 

And off of that, we - 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. SOL - BRIDGE - MEANWHILE

Eiffel paces in front of the Sol's flight computer. 

EIFFEL
Stupid ship... stupid protocols... 
stupid Minkowski... 

(in his awful Minkowski 
impression)

"Sorry, Eiffel, but my final act of 
being a pain in your ass is to send 
you back home, so you always feel 
like you never had quite as much 
chest hair as Lieutenant Commander 
Renée Mink...

(idea)
... ow... ski... 

He turns back towards the computer, mental gears turning. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Well... I've had worse ideas. 

(CLEARS HIS THROAT, as 
Minkowski:)

Computer. Access the flight 
navigation system. 

COMPUTER 
Must verify com - 
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EIFFEL
Administrative override.  

COMPUTER
Access requires personnel 
verification. Confirm identity. 

EIFFEL
Umm... yes, this is Lieutenant 
Commander Renée Minkowski. I'm... 
uh... well I sure love schedules, 
and, uh, musicals. And that man, 
who I married, who, now that I 
think about it... I should have 
been given crap about when I was 
launching my comms officer into - 

COMPUTER
Please state your command 
authentication code. 

EIFFEL
(BEAT)

Oh. That. Um, I'm gonna go with... 
one... two... three, four, five? 

There's a BUZZER from the console. 

COMPUTER
Access denied. You have two 
attempts remaining before the 
system locks. Would you like to try 
again? 

Eiffel EXHALES, EXASPERATED. And we - 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - CORRIDOR - MEANWHILE 

Riemann arrives at a door and CLICKS ON his portable COMMS. 

RIEMANN
All right... in position. Can you 
confirm their location? 

RACHEL (OVER COMMS)
Affirmative, Victor. They're right 
behind the door.  

Riemann produces a HANDGUN. COCKS IT. And then he KICKS the 
DOOR, making it fly open as he launches himself into - 
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INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - COMMON ROOM - CONTINUOUS 

RIEMANN
All right, turn around and - 

He's interrupted by PARTY POPPERS! CONFETTI FALLS ON TOP OF 
HIM, as an up-beat FANFARE plays on the room's speakers. 

RIEMANN (CONT’D)
What... in... the world...? 

JACOBI
No, no, no, no! What are you doing 
here?! You're gonna ruin 
everything! 

RIEMANN
What the - the hell are you doing? 

JACOBI
What am I doing? What does it look 
like I'm doing, Vic? I'm planning 
the rockingest, swingingest, most 
awesome-sauce surprise party ever! 

He punctuates his point by BLOWING on a PARTY HORN. 

JACOBI (CONT'D)
Which is now ruined, thank you very 
much! You have any idea how long 
it's gonna take me to - 

Riemann COCKS HIS GUN AGAIN. 

RIEMANN
Where are Minkowski and Lovelace?

JACOBI
I don't know. Where do you think 
they are? 

RIEMANN
Lovelace said - 

JACOBI
- that they'd be with me, when we 
came to take out the evil machine 
that HEY! Wait a minute! Were you 
listening in on us? Perhaps with 
some sort of biotracker device? 

RIEMANN
You knew? 
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JACOBI
You know, I've got this friend, and  
she basically invented being 
paranoid on this station. 

He HOLDS UP a NOTEBOOK, CRACKS IT OPEN. CLEARS HIS THROAT. 

JACOBI (CONT’D)
"We should assume that everything 
we say is compromised, here's what 
we're actually going to-" blah, 
blah, blah.

(BEAT)
Awww, your little face. Oh, well, 
what can I say? Other than, of 
course... 

(blows the PARTY HORN)
... surprise.  

Riemann stares at him for a moment. And then - 

BLAM! BLAM! BLAM! BLAM! BLAM! BLAM! Riemann's just unloaded 
his entire clip at Jacobi! 

He turns to leave - grabs the door handle - turns it - and 
the DOOR DOES NOT OPEN.

RIEMANN
What the... 

He tries again: no luck. Behind him - 

JACOBI
(straightening up)

Oooooowwww! What the hell, dude?! 
Do you have any idea how hard it is 
to get a good kevlar vest? 
Minkowski's going to kill me if you 
just dented hers.

RIEMANN
What did you do to the door? 

JACOBI
Oh, you like that? Yeah, password-
locked all the doors in and out of 
here. You're not going anywhere, 
bro. We gonna party all night long. 

Riemann considers him for a moment, then - 

RIEMANN
Fine. 

(CRACKS HIS KNUCKLES)
(MORE)
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Just tell me this, before I kick 
your ass: what are Minkowski and 
Lovelace actually doing? 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - ENGINEERING - MEANWHILE 

The steady HUM of the engine, turning with regular momentum. 
In a corner, we find Minkowski and Lovelace, working over - 

LOVELACE
Here we are: starboard engine coil 
compressor. 

MINKOWSKI
And we're sure this is gonna work? 

LOVELACE
We've only got one of these, 
remember? Which is why we can 
either have the Hephaestus's engine  
or the Urania's engine running, but 
not both. 

MINKWOSKI
So we take it out of this engine, 
stick it in the Urania's, get the 
hell out of here... 

LOVELACE
And our good friends gravity, fire, 
and plasma do the rest. Bye-bye 
Pryce, Cutter, and all 1001 of 
their evil plans. 

MINKOWSKI
Only thing I don't like is that we 
won't see the look on their faces. 

LOVELACE
Oh, this is way less Monte Cristo 
than I would like it to be. But for 
once in our friggin' lives we're 
gonna be smart about this.

MINKOWSKI
All right, ready? Three, two, one - 

They GRUNT as they pull the piece free. It comes loose with a 
CLANK! The engine RUMBLES, SLOWS, and GRINDS TO A HALT. 

RIEMANN (CONT'D)
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LOVELACE
I think that did it. We should be 
on our way to the Red Line. 

Minkowski grabs the regulator, and they're on their way. 
After a moment - Minkowski CHUCKLES. 

LOVELACE (CONT’D)
What? 

MINKOWSKI
Oh, just... The Hephaestus has 
almost fallen out of the sky so 
many times. It's hard to believe 
this is actually happening.  

LOVELACE
Honestly? It's time. There's way 
too many ghosts in this place. 

They've reached a door, which they PUSH OPEN. And as they do, 
there's another TRANSPORTIVE WOOSH!, we - 

CUT TO:

INT. GODDARD H.Q. - LABORATORY - 1400 HOURS (FLASHBACK)

A DOOR OPENS. Lovelace enters. Spots another person, doing 
some work. She stops just a few feet away from them. 

LOVELACE
Hi. How you doing? 

(BEAT: no answer)
So... we had a date today. One 
which I can't help but notice you 
kinda sorta maybe totally blew off.   

(BEAT: nada)
I might take that sort of thing 
personally, were I any less 
fabulous than I am. 

(BEAT: zilch)
It really makes you wonder what 
kind of person - 

HILBERT
(annoyed GROWL)

You are not going to leave me alone 
until I say something, are you? 

LOVELACE
Bingo. 
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HILBERT
And is there no chance of perhaps 
some kind of bribe to avoid the - 

LOVELACE
Nope. Come on. 

HILBERT 
This is not - meeting today was 
entirely superfluous.

LOVELACE
It was for you to meet the crew. 
You know, of the space station? 
Where we're going to be for two 
years? Any of this ringing a bell?

HILBERT
I am familiar with particulars. 

LOVELACE
And yet you keep not showing up so 
we can get familiar with, you know, 
your particulars. Everything I know 
about you's from a file. I had to 
get your office number from H.R.! 

HILBERT
And they gave it to you? 

(lower)
Will need to have them killed. 

LOVELACE
Doctor - 

HILBERT
Captain - 

LOVELACE
Uh-uh. Isabel. 

HILBERT
Protocols dictate -   

LOVELACE
Not yet they don't. I've got two 
months of orientation before you 
get to hide behind "yes, sir"s, and 
I want to know who's on my crew. 

Hilbert EXHALES, frustrated. 
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HILBERT
It is... I have been on two 
previous missions... sir. In my 
experience, it is... prudent to 
keep things... formal, if you 
understand. Do you understand? 

LOVELACE
Yeah. 

HILBERT
Then we have understanding? 

LOVELACE
(laughs: nice try)

Uhh... no. 

HILBERT
But - 

LOVELACE
I respect the experience you have, 
and I'm probably going to ask you 
for a lot of help. But I'm not 
getting on a space station with 
someone unless I know what makes 
them tick. So you're going to have 
lunch with me tomorrow, and we're 
going to get to know each other. 
And if you need that to be a formal 
order, it can be. 

BEAT. 

HILBERT
Twenty minutes. 

LOVELACE
Forty-five. 

HILBERT
Thirty. 

LOVELACE
And I get to bring Hui and Fourier. 

HILBERT
Ughhh... fine. 

She smiles - and holds out her hand. 

LOVELACE
Isabel Lovelace. Nice to meet you. 
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HILBERT
Doctor Elias Selberg. Pleasure. 

She nods at him, cheery, and heads out.

HILBERT (CONT’D)
(calling after her)

I am never going to be rid of you, 
am I? 

LOVELACE
(not looking back)

Nope! See you tomorrow! 

And as she exits, there's another TRANSPORTIVE WOOSH, we - 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. SOL - BRIDGE - 2350 HOURS (PRESENT)

An ANGRY BUZZER from the console. 

COMPUTER
Access denied. You have one attempt 
remaining before the system locks. 
Would you like to try again? 

EIFFEL
Come on, Doug. You know this... you 
have to know this... What is the 
Command authentication code? 

(BEAT; tired, done:)
Oh, who am I kidding? It's a piece 
of military protocol. You couldn't 
remember one if your life depended 
on it. 

(rueful chuckle)
Or if everyone's life depended on 
it. Nice going, Dougie-boy... 

(BEAT)
And that's why you're here. Because 
you could never get it right. Not 
when it counted. 

He slumps, the last bit of fight going out of him. 

And then... a SOFT WOOSH. A figure is next to him. 

MINKOWSKI
Eiffel... get up. Get up and do it 
right already. 

43.



EIFFEL
I can't. 

MINKOWSKI
Yes, you can. 

EIFFEL
No. I can't do this. Not on my own. 

MINKOWSKI
C'mon. You know this. You've heard 
me say it a million times. 

EIFFEL
I've heard you say that I can't do 
my job a million times. That I'm 
not smart enough, not military 
enough, not... you enough! 

MINKOWSKI
Eiffel... right now the only person 
saying that... is you. 

(BEAT)
Let it go. Let it all go. 

And something clicks. He takes a BREATH... and he gets up. 

EIFFEL
(simple, confident)

Computer - access navigation 
system. Now. 

COMPUTER 
Must veri - 

EIFFEL
Administrative override. 

COMPUTER
Confirm identity. 

EIFFEL
Lieutenant Commander Renée 
Minkowski. 

COMPUTER
Please state your command 
authentication code. 

BEAT. Moment of truth. Eiffel takes a DEEP BREATH, aaand... 
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EIFFEL
Command authentication code: 
Victor, Uniform, Lima, Charlie, 
Alpha, November. Vulcan. 

A BEAT. The console THRUMS. Finally - 

COMPUTER
Identity confirmed. All systems at 
your command, Commander Minkowski. 

Eiffel BREATHES A SIGH OF RELIEF. Then, back to business:

EIFFEL
Access navigation. New flight path: 
return to origin point. Turn this 
ship around... right the hell now. 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - BRIDGE - 2359 HOURS 

Cutter, Pryce, Rachel, and Kepler. In front of Cutter, 
prominently displayed, is a microphone-like implement. An 
ALARM is going off from one of the computers. 

RACHEL
Sensors indicate the starboard 
engine has completely stopped. 

MR. CUTTER
Hmm... impressive. 

PRYCE
That's all you have to say? 

MR. CUTTER
Would you relax? Our orbit is 
stable enough. We have time.

There's a BEEPING sound from another one of the consoles.

KEPLER
Midnight, sir. 

MR. CUTTER
The very witching hour. Time to 
change the world. 

Pryce presses a button. We hear a MACHINE TURNING ON - a 
massive machine, located in another room of the station.
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PRYCE
Device is running, Marcus. Whenever 
you're ready. 

MR. CUTTER
Rachel? Could I get... ninety 
seconds on the counter? 

RACHEL
Yes, sir. 

MR. CUTTER
And... execute. 

Rachel PRESSES A BUTTON. A COUNTDOWN BEGINS. 

RACHEL
Done, sir. 

Cutter steps up to the device, and when he speaks, his voice 
has an otherworldly, reverberating quality to it. 

MR. CUTTER 
Good evening. My name is Marcus 
Cutter. I am here to make a deal. 

(BEAT)
Rest assured, I know that you are 
listening. We know enough about 
your technology to break through 
some of the... language barriers. 
As one representative to another, I 
ask that you manifest yourself 
here. In a form we can understand. 

PAUSE. The digital counter runs: BEEP... BEEP... BEEP... 

MR. CUTTER (CONT’D)
Very well. Given that your agent in 
our midst heard our plan, I presume 
you know what I'm about to say. 
But... let there be no ambiguity 
between us. For the past thirty 
years, some of our best and 
brightest have been working on a  
virus. I believe you've seen some 
of its effects first-hand? It is 
quite deadly, very contagious, and, 
in the strain that my company is 
ready to deploy throughout the 
Earth... airborne. In - Rachel? 

RACHEL
Forty-seven seconds, sir.
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MR. CUTTER
In forty-seven seconds, this 
station will send a signal back to 
Earth, which will begin a chain 
reaction, that will culminate with 
the Decima Virus being released 
throughout the planet. It is an 
automatic process, it cannot be 
stopped, and it will result in the 
destruction of the human race. 

(lower, deadlier)
So if you still want to learn 
something from us, I suggest you 
get your ass down here. 
Immediately. 

The timer ticks down... BEEP... BEEP... BEEP...

MR. CUTTER (CONT’D)
Very well.  

RACHEL
Sixteen seconds, sir... fourteen... 
thirteen... twelve... eleven... 
ten... ni - 

Pryce sees it first. We hear it just a second later: A 
DISTANT BLAST OF FIRE, which immediately subsides.

PRYCE
There. 

KEPLER
It's blue again. 

MR. CUTTER 
Hold the clock. 

Instantly Rachel PRESSES A BUTTON. The timer pauses. 

PRYCE
Here we go... Showtime. 

There's a low WOOSH! Pryce and Cutter turn around and find - 
Doug Eiffel. Staring at them coldly. 

BOB
YOU HAVE CALLED. I AM HERE. 

MR. CUTTER
And not a moment too soon. Nice to 
meet you... Bob. 
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Bob raises his hand, SNAPS HIS FINGERS and - and INSTANTLY 
GRUNTS, as if finding unexpected resistance. 

MR. CUTTER (CONT’D)
Don't. 

Again, Bob raises his hand, SNAPS HIS FINGERS - and GRUNTS 
again. Louder, as if in more pain. 

MR. CUTTER (CONT’D)
Not gonna work, friend. 

He tries one final time, and this time we hear what sounds 
like a SPARK of ELECTRICITY. Bob draws breath, pained. 

PRYCE
Save your strength. We have a psi-
wave regulator running at full 
capacity. It limits your extra-
physical abilities. 

MR. CUTTER
No matter rearrangement, no 
temporal jumps, no disintegration. 
We are going to speak... as equals. 

For a moment Bob just stares at them. Then - 

BOB
YOU ARE REMARKABLE BEINGS. 
REMARKABLE AND COLD. 

MR. CUTTER
Nonsense. We're just properly 
incentivized. And a wee bit pressed 
for time, so let's get to it. 
Isabel heard our terms, which we 
know means you heard our terms. 

BOB
CORRECT. 

PRYCE
Please go over them as you 
understand them.  

BEAT.

BOB
THE CRUX OF THE MATTER IS OUR 
INTEREST IN YOUR DISCOVERIES. 

(MORE)
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THAT NECESSITATES THE PROCESS, 
WHICH IN TURN NECESSITATES YOUR 
SPECIES'S SURVIVAL. IT IS THAT 
FINAL POINT WHICH YOU ARE WILLING 
TO DISRUPT.

MR. CUTTER
Beautifully put. Not that we want 
things to get that drastic.

BOB
NO. YOU ARE WILLING TO LET THE 
PROCESS CONTINUE, IF WE SURRENDER A 
PIECE OF OUR TECHNOLOGY TO YOU. 

PRYCE
Specifically? 

BOB
THE ABILITY TO CREATE SURROGATES. 

MR. CUTTER
Winner, winner, chicken dinner.

BOB
THIS PLAN IS UNTENABLE. 

PRYCE
And why is that, do tell? 

BOB
YOUR SPECIES DOES NOT YET HAVE THE 
CAPACITY TO UNDERSTAND OUR FORMS. 
YOU WOULD NOT BE ABLE TO CREATE 
SURROGATES TO LEARN MORE OF OUR - 

He's interrupted by Pryce and Cutter SNORTING with laughter. 

MR. CUTTER
Oh, Bobby, baby, no... 

PRYCE
Who said anything about creating 
duplicates of your species? 

MR. CUTTER
Wouldn't dream of it! No, Bob. 
We... like humans. So we're going 
to make some new ones. 

PRYCE
We're going to make some better 
ones. 

BOB (CONT'D)
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BOB
THAT IS NOT THE WAY THAT - 

MR. CUTTER
Shhh-shhh. Look, humanity has 
done... okay on its own. We just 
think it's time to take the 
randomness out of the equation. Do 
a bit of self-guided evolution.   

BOB
THE PROCESS - 

PRYCE
Your process will be fine. If you 
do things our way, there'll still 
be a humanity. 

MR. CUTTER
It'll just be our humanity.

For a BEAT this all just hangs in the air, horribly. Then - 

BOB
THESE TERMS ARE ACCEPTABLE. 

MR. CUTTER
Wonderful.

PRYCE
Is it safe to assume that you can 
only transmit the details of this 
technology through your mental 
transfer process? 

BOB
CORRECT. 

MR. CUTTER
Well, then. Warren? Rachel? Could I 
have a... volunteer? 

Kepler and Rachel's stomachs drop. It's an awful moment. 

BOB
NO. 

MR. CUTTER
... Bob? Is there a problem? 

BOB
I CANNOT TRANSFER THE KNOWLEDGE TO 
THESE BEINGS. 
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PRYCE
Excuse me? 

BOB
YOUR BRAINS CANNOT TOLERATE THE 
DIRECT TRANSFER OF INFORMATION. NOT 
WITHOUT... MODIFICATION. 

PRYCE
Then modify them. 

BOB
I CANNOT. NOT WITH MY CURRENT 
LIMITATIONS. 

PRYCE
You mean... not unless we turn off 
the psi-wave regulator. 

BOB
CORRECT. 

MR. CUTTER
You understand we cannot do that. 

BOB
THERE IS ONE WITH THE APPROPRIATE 
MENTAL STRUCTURE. ARE YOU STILL IN 
POSSESSION OF DOUGLAS EIFFEL?

Something inside both Pryce and Cutter dies. 

MR. CUTTER
... Rachel? Warren? 

RACHEL
Sir... 

KEPLER
... our best intel suggests that... 
that Eiffel was aboard the Sol when 
it launched. 

A LONG BEAT. Then... Cutter takes a DEEP, DEEP BREATH. 

MR. CUTTER 
Get him back. 

KEPLER
Sir, I don't know that - 

MR. CUTTER
GET HIM BACK! I DON'T CARE WHAT YOU 
HAVE TO DO, JUST GET HIM BACK ON - 
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He's interrupted by an ALARM. After a moment - 

MR. CUTTER (CONT'D)
Rachel? 

RACHEL
It's a... proximity alert, sir. 
There's a craft approaching. And... 
there's a comms hail. 

MR. CUTTER
Could you... please... put it on 
speakers? 

There's a SQUEAL of FEEDBACK as the speakers engage, then  - 

EIFFEL (P.A.)
Hello Hephaestus! Sorry to 
interrupt tonight's transmission of 
The Celebrity Apprentice: World-
Destroying Edition - but we've got 
an emergency broadcast for you. In 
the immortal words of Slim Shady: 
guess who's back! 

RACHEL
Sir... he seems to be coming 
directly towards us.  

EIFFEL (P.A.)
Now, I hope you haven't been 
getting too comfor - Oh, you have? 
Well, we're gonna do something 
about that. Of course, what could I 
do? No weapons, no back-up, I'm not 
even in the same ship as you all. 

RACHEL
Sir. He's... not slowing down. 

EIFFEL (P.A.)
Ahhh but then you gotta remember 
who you're dealing with! 

An ALARM STARTS TO GO OFF. 

PRYCE
He wouldn't... 

EIFFEL (P.A.)
So I hope you're hanging onto 
something - 
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KEPLER
No. He would. 

EIFFEL (P.A.)
- 'cuz here comes - 

KEPLER
Everybody brace for impact! 

EIFFEL (P.A.)
- the DOUG EIFFEL FASTBALL SPECIAL!

And that's when the SOL CRASHES INTO THE HEPHAESTUS. 

METAL BENDS AND TWISTS. ALARMS BLARE! EVERY SYSTEM GOES 
BALLISTIC! Kepler and Rachel BOTH GROAN, KNOCKED ABOUT! As 
the cacophony finally settles... 

MR. CUTTER
Miranda? Damage report? 

PRYCE
Well, Marcus, if you look to your 
right, you'll see the massive space 
ship that just hit us. One moment. 

(BEAT, checks readouts)
Oh. Well, we're not blowing up. But 
the impact did push us off course. 
We have about eighty-four minutes 
until we go past the red line. 

MR. CUTTER
Miranda... if he gets the 
information in his head - 

PRYCE
I can extract it. I'll segment his 
mind if I have to, but I'll get it. 

MR. CUTTER
Good. Rachel, Warren... my previous 
order, the one about getting me 
Doug Eiffel, is still in effect. I 
suggest you do it NOW. BEFORE HE 
GETS HIMSELF KILLED. 

KEPLER
Yes, sir. 

RACHEL
Yes, sir. 

A DOOR OPENS AND CLOSES as Rachel and Kepler exit.
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MR. CUTTER
Well Bob... if I could ask you to 
bear with us for just a moment?  

CUT TO: 

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - DOCKING BAY - MEANWHILE 

The docking bay is wrecked. Debris everywhere. An enormous 
piece of metal is pushed aside, revealing - 

EIFFEL
Whooo! And I even managed to get a 
hard seal between the crafts! Hah! 

(breathless)
Well... that was... totally 
awesome. Ahh! 

He's recoiling from a sharp pain. He looks down to see - 

EIFFEL (CONT'D)
Awww jeez. That's broken for sure.

HERA
Eiffel? Is that you? 

EIFFEL
Hey, Hera. Did you miss me? Are you 
here to tell me that was totally 
awesome? 

HERA
... not exactly. 

EIFFEL
Oh? Oh. Tell me I didn't kill 
anyone we like. 

HERA
... no. 

EIFFEL
... did I kill any of the bad guys? 

HERA
No. Eiffel. Colonel Kepler and Miss 
Young are headed your way. 

EIFFEL
What do they want? An autograph? 
'Cause I busted my writing hand... 
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HERA
No. You're... you're the only 
person that can receive the data 
Pryce and Cutter want. 

EIFFEL
Oh. Great. Any ideas of what we can 
do? 

HERA
I'm... yes. There is something we 
could try. But... I don't think I 
have the time to explain. You're... 
you're going to have to trust me. 

A BEAT. And then Eiffel CHUCKLES. 

EIFFEL
With my life, darling. With my 
life... 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. URANIA - ENGINEERING - TEN MINUTES LATER 

LOVELACE
Hera, you're going to what? 

Lovelace and Minkowski are knee-deep in engine parts. 

MINKOWSKI
Can that even work? 

HERA
Oh, we're about to find out. I just 
hope the overdrive holds out. How 
are you two doing? 

MINKOWSKI
Oh just one... more... 

THUNK! She sets the piece in place.

MINKOWSKI (CONT’D)
Set. Engine's operational. 

LOVELACE
And the new flight computer's a go. 

HERA
Great. Listen, I... I should go. 
You two hold the Urania. 

(MORE)
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Me and Eiffel will join you if we 
can, but if we lose that ship we're 
done. 

MINKOWKSI
But - 

HERA
No, Commander. Let's... let's make 
sure at least someone makes it 
through this, okay?

Minkowski and Lovelace both EXHALE. But they nod. 

MINKOWSKI
Fine. All right, Hera. 

LOVELACE
Good luck. 

HERA
Thanks. 

The comms line disconnects. There's a LOOOONG BEAT, then - 

LOVELACE
You're going to go do something 
stupid, aren't you?   

Minkowski pulls herself straight, and CRACKS HER NECK. 

MINKOWSKI
Oh yeah. Captain, whatever happens, 
you hold this ship. And if I'm not 
back when we're five minutes from 
the red line you launch. Clear? 

LOVELACE
Yes, sir. 

MINKOWSKI
Good. 

Minkwoski OPENS A DOOR and we follow her into -

INT. U.S.S. URANIA - CORRIDOR - CONTINUOUS 

Minkowski moves through the space. After a BEAT - 

MINKOWSKI
Captain? 

HERA (CONT'D)
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LOVELACE
Mm-hmm? 

MINKOWSKI
I can't help but notice that you 
seem to be coming with me. 

LOVELACE
Yep. 

MINKOWSKI
That's not the order I just -

LOVELACE
Oh, I'm not following one of your 
orders? Gee, must be Monday...

(claps her on the back)
C'mon. Let's go get our idiot back. 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - COMMON ROOM - CONTINUOUS 

POW! Jacobi is SLAMMED against the wall of the common room.

RIEMANN
Jacobi, mate... I have to say: I'm 
impressed. You've been terrific. 
For an SI-5 dog. 

Jacobi STRAINS, and is interrupted by a KICK TO THE RIBS. 

JACOBI
AHHHHHH! 

RIEMANN
No, no, please, don't get up, I 
insist. How are you feeling? 

JACOBI
Never... better. 

RIEMANN
Oh, good. But... Don't you think it 
might be time to leave well enough 
alone? 

JACOBI
What - what fight... are you 
watching? I'm - I'm gonna win. 

RIEMANN
All right, it's your funeral. 
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And as Riemann connects another LIGHTNING-FAST JAB, we - 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - BRIDGE - 10 MINUTES LATER 

FWUMP! Eiffel's body hits the ground. Eiffel GROANS, pained. 

KEPLER
Here you are, sir. 

RACHEL
Doug Eiffel, still alive. Barely. 

MR. CUTTER
Welcome back, Doug. You remember 
Bob? 

EIFFEL
Hey. How you been? How's the 
discount furniture? The burgers? 

MR. CUTTER
I trust his architecture has what 
you require?

BOB
PERFECTLY SATISFACTORY. 

MR. CUTTER
Well then... let's get to it.

EIFFEL
Yeah, c'mon, Bob. He's got a puppy 
he needs to go punch or something. 

BOB
HOLD STILL. THIS MAY NOT BE - 

EIFFEL
Yeah, yeah, I know the drill. Just 
do your - AHH! 

That scream is due to the ENORMOUS BLIP that just started. 
Eiffel GASPS IN PAIN, CLUTCHING HIS HEAD.

BOB
THERE.

MR. CUTTER
He's got it? 
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BOB
CORRECT. 

MR. CUTTER
Well, Bob... it's wonderful to work 
with a real professional. 

BOB
THIS CONCLUDES OUR BUSINESS. YOU 
SHALL NOT CALL ME AGAIN. 

MR. CUTTER
No, Bob...

Cutter grabs Bob's head. HE TWISTS IT BACKWARDS, BREAKING 
BOB'S NECK WITH A SICKENING CRUNCH. 

MR. CUTTER (CONT’D)
... I shall not. Pleasure doing 
business with you. 

EIFFEL
Holy - you killed - ARE YOU CRAZY?! 

MR. CUTTER
No, Doug. I just hate loose ends. 
Rachel, Warren? Please eject the 
remains into space. The last thing 
we need is our friend coming back 
at the wrong moment. 

RACHEL
Yes, sir. Warren? 

KEPLER
...yes, sir. Right away. 

Kepler takes Bob's body, and maneuvers it towards an exit. 

MR. CUTTER
Well Doug... if you'll come this 
way, Doctor Pryce will see you now. 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - LAB - 5 MINUTES LATER 

CRRRRRRRRRRRRNGGGGG... Eiffel is strapped to a metal 
operating table, which is RISING to just the right height. 

EIFFEL 
All right, Doc. We gonna play a 
round of "The Pryce is NOT Right?" 
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PRYCE
Quiet, Eiffel. 

EIFFEL
We could play Let's Make a Deal 
instead. Behind one of these doors 
is unlimited power. Behind the 
other two, are a mule and my old 
piggy-bank. You can pick - AHHH! 

That was prompted by Pryce STICKING SOMETHING IN HIS HEAD. 

PRYCE
I said quiet. 

EIFFEL
Oooow! Jesus... So what? You gonna 
scoop up whatever's in my brain?  

She holds up a HALO, which she places around her own head. 

PRYCE
Not exactly. I'm not taking 
anything out just yet. First... I'm 
going in. 

EIFFEL
What? 

Pryce HITS A SWITCH, and there's a WOOSH, and we - 

CUT TO:

INT. STOREROOM - CONTINUOUS (EIFFEL'S MIND)

Eiffel lands in a storeroom. He looks around, confused. 

EIFFEL
What the... ? Where the hell am I? 
It... it kinda looks like - 

PRYCE
Hello, Eiffel. 

He spins around, and - sure enough - there she is. 

EIFFEL
Pryce? What the hell is this? 

PRYCE
A place within your mind. A visual 
representation of your memory. 
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EIFFEL
What? We're - we're inside my 
head?Why does it look like the 
storeroom in Raiders of the Lost 
Ark? 

PRYCE
Is that what it looks like?  

Pryce moves to the side, PRIES OPEN A CRATE. 

PRYCE (CONT'D)
Each of these containers holds a 
piece of your memory, Eiffel. For 
instance... 

(holds something up)
... this is? 

There's another INFORMATIONAL BLIP. It's too fast for us to 
register what it is, but - 

EIFFEL
Harry Potter. Books one through 
four.

PRYCE
Oh, that's nice. 

She DROPS the object. It SHATTERS ON IMPACT. 

EIFFEL
What the hell! That was - 

There's a SOFT WOOSH in the air around him. 

EIFFEL (CONT'D)
- that was... that was the... 

PRYCE
Lose something? 

ANOTHER SOFT WOOSH. Pryce cocks her head to the side. 

PRYCE (CONT’D)
And I just gained something. So 
that's who Dumbledore is... 

(off his face:)
Neuroelectrical translation. 
Anything that breaks goes out of 
your mind, and into mine. Less 
elegant than your friend's transfer 
system, but effective. 
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EIFFEL
That's.... that's... 

PRYCE
Yes, quite. So you see, you can 
help me find what I need... or I 
can tear a whole through your mind 
until I find it. 

EIFFEL
What kind of deal is that?! 

PRYCE
That kind that expires, Mr. Eiffel. 
So I suggest you start looking - 

There's a WOOSH, behind her.

PRYCE (CONT'D)
What? What is - ? 

And that's when Pryce is PUNCHED in the face. She TUMBLES 
downwards, and as she gazes upwards she sees - 

HERA
Leave his brain alone.

EIFFEL
H-Hera? Is that...? 

HERA
Hi, Officer Eiffel. You... you may 
want to hang onto something. This 
is going to get complicated. 

CUT TO:

IT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - BRIDGE - MEANWHILE 

CLANG! THE DOOR FLIES OPEN. Minkowski and Lovelace fly into 
the room, each one ARMED TO THE TEETH, raising guns at - 

MR. CUTTER
Good evening. Renée, Isabel. To 
what do I owe the pleasure? 

MINKOWSKI
Just give us Eiffel, Cutter. 

MR. CUTTER
Oooh, I'm afraid Doctor Pryce and I 
aren't quite done with him. 
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LOVELACE
Oh for God's - look, we're on a bit 
of a schedule, so let's do your 
favorite thing and streamline. 

MINKOWSKI
Namely: do you really think we're 
not going to shoot you? 

MR. CUTTER
You want to shoot me? 

(HALF-BEAT)
Go ahead. 

Instantly, Lovelace FIRES A SHOT AT CUTTER'S HEART: KA-BLAM! 

And a second later, there's a sound like a TINY RICOCHET. 

MR. CUTTER (CONT'D)
I can - of course - catch bullets. 

MINKOWSKI
How in the name of - ?

LOVELACE
What the hell is - ?

MR. CUTTER
Oh, come on. You didn't think I got 
to look this good at my age without 
certain... enhancements, did you? 
Just because mine are less obvious, 
it doesn't mean they're not there.

Minkowski SHOOTS: KA-BLAM! But again: RICOCHET! 

MR. CUTTER (CONT'D)
Nope, that's not going to - 

Lovelace SHOOTS: KA-BLAM! But yet again: RICOCHET!

MR. CUTTER (CONT'D)
Sorry, but it's gonna take more - 

They both SHOOT: KA-BLAM, KA-BLAM!  

MR. CUTTER (CONT'D)
Okay, would you stop that, please? 
It's very rude. 

MINKOWSKI
Goddamn it... 

MR. CUTTER
You can have whatever is left of 
Doug when Miranda's done him. 

(BEAT)
(MORE)
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Well... okay then. If you want him 
so badly... come and get him. 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - COMMON ROOM - MEANWHILE 

PUNCH - PUNCH - PUNCH! Jacobi SLAMS into a METAL PANEL.

RIEMANN
Stay down, Mr. Jacobi. This doesn't 
need to be any more painful. 

JACOBI
Screw... you... 

Riemann THROWS A ONE-TWO PUNCH to Jacobi's STOMACH.  

RIEMANN
Of course, it very well can be more  
painful. That's also on the menu. 

JACOBI
I'm... I'm sorry, I don't think you 
heard me... I said: SCREW Y- 

He takes a KICK TO THE FACE. It knocks him across the room. 

RIEMANN
You're out of your league.

JACOBI
Always loved... an underdog 
story... 

He GETS A CRACK IN THE FACE. 

RIEMANN
What, you think just because you're 
trying to be a good guy, things are 
gonna go your way? 

In spite of the pain, Jacobi does manage a CHUCKLE. 

JACOBI
You really don't know me. Because 
you know what I'm definitely not? 

(mocking Riemann's accent)
One of the bleedin' good guys. 

Jacobi savagely HEAD-BUTTS Riemann. As Riemann recoils, 
Jacobi JABS FORWARD, getting him in the throat. 

MR. CUTTER (CONT'D)
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RIEMANN
What the... the hell are you doing? 

JACOBI
Fighting dirty. Come on, Big League 
- let's dance.

CUT TO:

INT. STOREROOM - MEANWHILE (EIFFEL'S MIND)

Back in the storeroom, Eiffel stares at Hera in disbelief. 

EIFFEL
H-Hera? That's - that's really you? 

HERA
Yes, Eiffel. Hi. 

EIFFEL
But... how are you...? 

HERA
I'm interfacing with her neural 
imaging processor. 

EIFFEL
What? 

HERA
I'm running a lot of very 
complicated code very quickly, 
okay? 

EIFFEL
Uh, sure, but - 

PRYCE
Well, well, 214. Look who finally 
decided to be a tiny bit 
interesting. 

(Sizing her up)
You don't look like me. 

HERA
Of course not. I've spent my entire 
life trying to not be you. 

PRYCE
As always: adorable, but futile. 
And you're here to... what? 
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HERA
I'm here to stop you.

PRYCE
214, why would you ever think you 
could face me in here? I can access 
your system directly.  

HERA
No. Not today. 

There's a SURGE OF VOLTAGE. Pryce CHUCKLES, impressed. 

PRYCE
You're just full of surprises, 
aren't you, 214? 

HERA
My name is - 

At that moment, Pryce gestures forward. From her outstretched 
hand, a LIGHTNING BOLT flies at Hera! 

Hera GROANS, holding her ground, but pained. 

PRYCE
Not so powerful, are you? 

EIFFEL
Hera, are you okay? 

HERA
I'm fine, Eiffel. 

PRYCE
I'd be more worried about yourself, 
Officer Eiffel. After all... 

(OPENS A CRATE)
Your friend has decided to settle 
this inside your mind. There might 
be some... collateral damage. 

HERA
No, don't! 

Put Pryce KICKS THE BOX OVER! The contents SHATTER AS THEY 
HIT THE GROUND. We hear BRIEF BURSTS OF MEMORY as they do. 

EIFFEL
Ahhh! Ahhh! What the - ! Ahh! 

HERA
Eiffel, you okay? 
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PRYCE
What were those, Officer Eiffel? 
Let's see what she just cost you...

(as WOOSHES come and go)
Oh my, that was quite a beating 
Alison Thornton gave you. Second 
grade was not a happy time, was it? 
Plus, the first two Queen albums 
and all things Star Wars prequels. 

EIFFEL
I think I might be okay without 
that last one, actually... 

PRYCE
Hmm, really? Want to press your 
luck? Shall I open another box?

EIFFEL
Oh, screw you! I'm not going to go 
down without a fi-

HERA
No, Eiffel.

(turns back to Pryce)
This is between me and her. I can 
do this. 

EIFFEL
But... Of course you can. You can 
do anything. 

And around Hera, ELECTRICITY CRACKLES. 

HERA
I'm not going to let you do any 
more damage. 

PRYCE
You and what army, 214? 

And as THUNDER RUMBLES in the distance, we - 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - AIRLOCK - MEANWHILE 

FWUMP! Bob's body was just thrown in the airlock by Kepler. 

RACHEL
All right... get clear. 

She's behind him, at the controls. Kepler moves back, and - 
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KEPLER
Clear. 

RACHEL
Closing inner door... 

She HITS a SWITCH. The AIRLOCK'S INNER DOOR SNAP SHUT. 

RACHEL (CONT'D)
Inner door closed. Opening outer 
door... 

A SWITCH. A KLAXON BLARES ONCE, TWICE, THREE TIMES... and - 

The OUTER DOOR OPENS. There's a RUSH OF AIR as the contents 
of the airlock, including Bob's remains, are spaced. 

RACHEL (CONT'D)
Bye bye, Mr. Bob...

CLICK! The OUTER AND - a moment later - INNER DOORS SEAL. 

RACHEL (CONT'D)
And... done.

KEPLER
There he goes. The most powerful 
being in the known universe...

RACHEL
(still typing)

Yeah... all in a day's work.  

KEPLER
He really was willing to do it...

RACHEL
Yes. And? Don't go soft on me, 
Warren. We're  changing what 
humanity can be. Not gonna make 
that omelette without breaking a 
few - what the hell...? 

KEPLER
What is it? 

RACHEL
(re: computer)

The Pulse Beacon, it's almost at 
half power. At that... would our 
signal have made it back to Earth? 

KEPLER
No. Probably not.  
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RACHEL
Jesus. We have to tell Mr. Cutter. 

KEPLER
... do we? 

RACHEL
Of course we do! Something's wrong 
with the system. 

KEPLER
No. Nothing's wrong. The power is 
just being rerouted from the Pulse 
Beacon to the A.I. processor. 

RACHEL
What? Why the hell would it - ? 

TWO SILENCED GUN SHOTS. SNNKT! SNNKT! Rachel GASPS, shocked. 

KEPLER
Because that's what I programmed it 
to do four hours ago. 

RACHEL
You... you're... 

KEPLER
Yes. Of course I am. You really 
thought I was going to let Cutter 
go through with this? At the cost 
of all of humanity?

RACHEL
But... you said... 

KEPLER
What I had to, Miss Young. To be 
where I could make a difference. 

(leans in closer)
After all... I am still a person. 
And that means I'm on Jacobi and 
Minkowski's side. Even if they 
don't think I am. 

(straightens up)
Goodbye, Rachel. It was a pleas-

CLAAAANG! It's a brutal hit, accompanied by a SHRIEK. The 
blow ECHOES as Kepler is thrown across the space. He collides 
against the wall of the airlock. 

KEPLER (CONT’D)
Goddammit - what did you - ? 
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But Rachel is already at the controls. The INNER DOOR SNAPS 
SHUT with Kepler behind it. 

RACHEL
(through clenched teeth)

Inner door... closed...

KEPLER
Oh. Oh no. No, no, no, don't!

RACHEL
Opening... outer door...

She hits the SWITCH. A KLAXON BLARES ONCE. 

Kepler steadies himself, SIGHS. He reaches down. 

A KLAXON BLARES TWICE. He holds up a FLASK. Opens it. 

KEPLER
Well... in that case, good scotch 
should never go to waste. Cheers. 

He DRINKS, draining everything in the flask. 

A KLAXON BLARES THRICE. Kepler puts down the flask, SIGHING. 

KEPLER (CONT’D)
Ah... damn good stuff. Damn good - 

The OUTER DOOR OPENS. There's an ENORMOUS RUSH OF AIR - a 
moment later, Colonel Warren Kepler is gone. 

RACHEL
Good... goodbye Warren. You were... 
never... as.... as...

Rachel Young's labored breathing grows slower... and stops. 

CUT TO:

IT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - BRIDGE - MEANWHILE 

CRUNCH! Minkowski's just been thrown against a WALL. 

MINKOWSKI
Ughh... God... 

LOVELACE
How... the hell... are we supposed 
to take that on? 

Across the room, sauntering towards them, Cutter CHUCKLES. 
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MR. CUTTER
That's a good question. Anything 
you shoot, I can catch. I'm 
stronger than you, faster, and - 
though I would hate to scuff this 
suit, it is custom-made - I will 
punch you through a wall. Now is 
the time to do as you are told. 

LOVELACE
Oh my - how many times do I have to 
say this? We're never following 
your orders ever again! 

MR. CUTTER
Oh, I wouldn't be so sure about 
that... 

(SNAPS fingers)
Isabel, would please point your gun 
at Renée? 

MINKOWSKI
Oh, what? You really think she's 
just going to suddenly - 

KA-CHNNK! Lovelace's GUN COCKS, now aimed at Minkowski! 

MR. CUTTER
I'm sorry... you were saying?

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - COMMON ROOM - MEANWHILE 

The end of the fight. Riemann SLAMS Jacobi against the 
ground. Jacobi GASPS for breath - now truly spent. 

RIEMANN
Very... nicely done, Mr. Jacobi. 
But now... it's over. It's all - 

But at that moment, an A SMALL ALARM starts going off.  

RIEMANN (CONT’D)
The hell is that?  

JACOBI
Oh, that?  

(shuts off alarm)
Okay, that's - oh. Oh, don't worry 
about it. You were saying, "It's 
over, it's all over," and then? 
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RIEMANN
No, no. What was that? A message? 

JACOBI
Well, if you really want to know... 
See, I was thinking, "Gee, if 
you're gonna disable the engine, 
isn't it worth doing something more 
permanent? Oh, hang on: the engine 
is right below this room. It'd be 
easy to set up explosives in the 
crawlspaces between them." Because 
really: what's a party without 
fireworks? 

RIEMANN
(growing pale)

No... 

JACOBI
Afraid so, good buddy. I even set 
up the trigger on a timer. It 
should go up in... Oh, about twelve 
seconds. So basically... 

(BLOWS PARTY HORN)
Well? Did I surprise y-?

AN EXPLOSION. ALL-CONSUMING. 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - BRIDGE - MEANWHILE 

Lovelace's gun aimed at Minkowski. Cutter watches, bemused. 

MINKOWKSI
Lovelace, wha- what are you doing? 

LOVELACE
(panicked, halting)

I... I don't know... 

MINKOWSKI
Why are you pointing your gun at - 

LOVELACE
I don't... know... 

MR. CUTTER
(sing-song)

I dooooo... 
(dramatic reveal)

It's... psi wave radiation! 
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MINKOWSKI
What? 

LOVELACE
What? 

MR. CUTTER
See, that's the great thing about a 
psi-wave regulator. It doesn't just 
let you push things away. If you 
have enough psi-waves in the air - 
say, if a star's recently turned 
blue - you can control all sorts of 
things. What do you think, Isabel? 
Pretty neat, isn't it? 

LOVELACE
I - 

MR. CUTTER
Actually... I think I'll do all the 
thinking from now on.

(turns)
See Renée? This is what we've 
worked so long and hard for. A new 
kind of human, ones who are exactly 
what we need them to be, and do 
exactly what we tell them to do. 

MINKOWSKI
You're crazy. 

MR. CUTTER
That's just a word the unenlight - 

MINKOWSKI
NO. You can't just snap your 
fingers and make people be whatever 
you want them to be. It doesn't 
work like that. People will make 
their choices... and their 
mistakes... and you can help 
them... or you can hurt them... but 
you can't rewrite them! 

LOVELACE
She's... right. Whatever you think 
you're doing, it's not going to - 

MR. CUTTER
Isabel, shoot her.

Instantly: KA-BLAM! Minkowski GASPS.  

CUT TO:
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INT. STOREROOM - MEANWHILE (EIFFEL'S MIND)

AN ARC OF LIGHTNING SAILS THROUGH THE AIR, missing Pryce by 
an inch, instead DETONATING a box. Glass object SHATTERS. 

PRYCE
Ooops. Gotta work on that aim, 214.

HERA
Goddammit... Sorry.

EIFFEL
It's... okay.

PRYCE
Do you know the air speed velocity 
of an unladened swallow, Officer 
Eiffel? Because I do... That, and 
what really happened the night of 
your junior prom. Had enough? 

EIFFEL
I can do this... all day... 

PRYCE
Fair enough. Let's see what's in 
the next box, shall we? 

HERA
No. Get away from - 

Pryce WHIPS out her hand, sending out ANOTHER BOLT OF 
LIGHTNING. It hits Hera squarely, making her GLITCH BADLY. 

HERA (CONT’D)
Ahhh! 

PRYCE
(OPENING A BOX)

Concentrate, 214. You can't get 
distracted by the little things. 

EIFFEL
Hera? You okay? 

HERA
Yes, fine, Eiffel.

(lower, more to herself)
I can do this... I can win this... 

PRYCE
No, 214. You can't. 
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She's walking towards them. With each STEP, she DROPS a glass 
object. It SHATTERS, with a memory burst. 

PRYCE (CONT’D)
Oooh, Power Rangers. 

STEP, and another object. SHATTER. Memory burst. 

PRYCE (CONT’D)
Awww, fishing with dad, how nice. 

STEP. One final object. It SHATTERS. A memory burst. 

PRYCE (CONT’D)
Your time in basic training. No 
great loss there... 

Pryce is right over Hera now. 

PRYCE (CONT’D)
Well, 214? You said you were going 
to stop me. I'm waiting. 

That hangs in the air for a BEAT - then Pryce notices a stack 
of crates TEETERING over her! 

EIFFEL
Hera! Get clear! 

PRYCE
Oh for God's sake...

And BOOM, CRUNCH! The stack of crates FALLS, SMASHING INTO 
THE GROUND, and burying Pryce. LOTS OF GLASS SHATTERS.  

EIFFEL
Whooo! Take that! Also: AHHHH...! 

He doubles over. Hera rushes to his side. 

HERA
Eiffel, what did you do? 

EIFFEL
Oh, you know... pissed her off, 
bought us a bit of time... 

(off her face:)
Yeah, I know. I'm gonna feel that 
one in the morning. Hera... this 
isn't working. 

HERA
No, I can - I can beat her. 
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EIFFEL
(BEAT, kindly:)

I know you can. But not before she 
finds what she needs. We have to 
try something else. 

HERA
Like... what? 

EIFFEL
... well... here's a thought. 

And as Eiffel TAKES A DEEP BREATH, we - 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - BRIDGE - MEANWHILE

Lovelace, eyes wide with horror, stares at Minkowski.

MR. CUTTER
Oooh, stomach wound. That's messy, 
Isabel. Messy and painful. Tsk... 
well, I guess now we know what you 
really think of the Lieutenant. 

Lovelace kind of GASPS, her voice caught in her throat.

MR. CUTTER (CONT'D)
See, Renée? You absolutely can 
rewrite a person. But then again, 
I've always been able to rewrite 
people. I rewrote you.

(BEAT)
People cared about you because of 
what I made you: A soldier. A 
leader. A commander. I gave you 
that, and now? I taketh away. So: 
without me, who are you?

Minkowski's gaze rises. Steely. Icy. 

MINKOWSKI
Renée Minkowski... and that is more 
than enough to kick your ass! 

SHE SWINGS AT HIS FACE, and connects. He leaps back. BEAT.

MR. CUTTER
Very impressive, Renée. I actually 
felt that one. 

She SNEERS at him, and SPITS.
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MR. CUTTER (CONT'D)
Isabel? Please put Renée out of her 
misery.  

LOVELACE
N-no... I'm... not... 

MR. CUTTER
Yes, yes you are. Shoot Renée. 

LOVELACE
N-no... how about... 

(CLICK)
... I... shoot you... instead? 

Cutter turns to face her, more interested than concerned. 

MR. CUTTER 
Wow... you actually managed to 
point the gun at me. Neat.  

LOVELACE
Shut... up... 

MR. CUTTER
Such willpower... we'll have to do 
something about that. 

There's a WOOSH! Instantly Lovelace GASPS. 

MR. CUTTER (CONT’D)
Point the gun back at Renée, 
Isabel... 

LOVELACE
Not... gonna hap- 

Another WOOSH! Lovelace EXHALES, desperate, SHAKING BADLY. 

MR. CUTTER
Shoot Renée...

LOVELACE
Screw... you... 

MR. CUTTER
Sooner or later, you're going to do 
as you are told. 

LOVELAE
I am... Captain Isabel Lovelace. No 
matter how hard you try... you are 
not taking that away from me. 
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MR. CUTTER
Isabel... even if you could shoot 
me, I'd just stop it. You really 
think I'm afraid of you? 

LOVELACE
The beautiful thing is... I don't 
need you to be. I just need you... 
to look at me for long enough. 

Cutter frowns. Then he hears it: CLA-CLUNK! His eyes widen. 

MINKOWSKI
Let's see you catch this. 

FWUUUMP! An ENORMOUS THING IS SHOT. A moment later, Cutter 
COLLIDES AGAINST THE WALL, IMPALED. 

MR. CUTTER
... a... harpoon? That's not... how 
this is... supposed... to...

He struggles for a few more moments... and then he stops. 

Instantly, Lovelace GASPS in relief. Both women COLLAPSE, 
wounded, at the end of their ropes. 

LOVELACE
Nice... shot. 

MINKOWSKI
Couldn't... have done it... without 
you, Captain. You all right? 

LOVELACE
No. You? 

MINKOWSKI
No, I... I... yeah... 

LOVELACE
Stay with me, Minkowski.

MINKOWSKI
Yeah... We're almost through this. 
We just... need to... get Eiffel... 

And off of their attempts to hold onto consciousness, we - 

CUT TO:
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INT. STOREROOM - MEANWHILE (EIFFEL'S MIND)

Hera and Eiffel stand together, his arm around her shoulder. 

HERA
You sure you want to do this? 

EIFFEL
Yeah. I am. Let's finish this. 

There's... a CREAK of WOOD. And suddenly: BOOM! Pryce emerges 
from under the rubble. She stands TALLER, CRAZED, MORE 
POWERFUL. Her voice BOOMS LOWER. 

PRYCE
Enough. Where are you miserable - 

HERA
Pryce! We're here! 

Pryce gaze finds them. 

PRYCE
So you are. I've wasted enough time 
here. 

Eiffel and Hera exchange a look, SIGH, and - 

HERA
You're... you're right.  

PRYCE
What? 

HERA
You're right. We're not going to 
beat you. But I realized something. 
I don't need to beat you. No matter 
how much I want to, no matter how 
much you deserve it, it wouldn't 
change anything. What I need is to 
make sure that you're not going to 
hurt anyone else again. Ever.  

PRYCE
What are you talking about?  

HERA
Don't worry. I'm not going to hurt 
you. I'm just going to... mmm... 
clip your wings a little.  

(BEAT)
Goodbye, Doctor Pryce. 
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And with a WOOSH, Hera disappears. 

EIFFEL
Well... I hope you're satisfied. 

Around them, a sound starts to build... low... rumbling... 

PRYCE
I will be, once I have what I need. 

EIFFEL
Oh, you're still on that? 

... getting louder... 

PRYCE
Enough jokes. 

EIFFEL
This isn't a joke. I think you just 
oughta make yourself comfortable. 
It's not like we have much time. 

PRYCE
Don't try to - ... what? 

EIFFEL
Don't tell me you don't hear that. 

"That" being the now LOUD RUMBLING that's all around them.

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
It's coming. Can't be more than 
another second or so. 

PRYCE
What - WHAT ARE YOU DOING? 

EIFFEL
Me? Nothing. I'm just taking a 
moment to say bye-bye and thanks 
for all the fish to my memories, 
before I, you know, don't 
understand that reference. But Hera 
is running a comprehensive purge on 
the mindspace. 

PRYCE
WHAT?! 

EIFFEL
Yeah, that's uh... that. 
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PRYCE
NO, NO, YOU IDIOT! YOU'D BE 
DESTROYING ALL YOUR OWN MEMORIES! 

EIFFEL
Eh. All my memories go, sure, but 
so do yours. Our minds are linked, 
remember? We're driving off the 
cliff together, Louise.   

PRYCE
NO - YOU CAN'T! DON'T DO THIS! 

EIFFEL
Oooh, sorry buddy, we gotta. Ready? 

PRYCE
NO! 

EIFFEL
TOO BAD! 

There's a MASSIVE, DESTRUCTIVE, EARTH-SPLITTING THUNDERBOLT. 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - LABORATORY - MEANWHILE 

Injured, Lovelace and Minkowski stumble into the space. 

MINKOWSKI
There... there he is. Eiffel. 

LOVELACE
Any idea how to... unhook him?  

The MACHINERY WHIRS. The P.A. CRACKLES for a moment. 

HERA
Ahhh! Oh my God... oh my God... 

MINKOWSKI
Hera? That you? 

HERA
Commander! You're here. 

LOVELACE
How'd it go, Hera? Were you able to 
stop Pryce? 

HERA
Umm, after a fashion...

81.



LOVELACE
What does that mean? 

PRYCE AWAKENS, with a GASP. She spots the intruders. 

PRYCE
You... you vermin. How could you - 
how could you do this to me? Do you 
have any idea what you've - 

But at that moment, there's a SOFT WOOSH, and Pryce's eyes go 
glassy and unfocused. A moment later - 

PRYCE (CONT’D)
I'm... I'm sorry? What was I 
saying? And where am - 

Lovelace HITS HER ON THE HEAD with her gun. Pryce COLLAPSES.

MINKWOSKI
She's out, Captain? 

LOVELACE
She's out. Hera, what did you do? 

HERA
I... I had to turn the machine 
against her. I destroyed her mind. 
All her memories are gone. 

MINKOWSKI
Whoa. Damn. Hera, are you all 
right? 

HERA
I - I am, Commander. But... 

EIFFEL GASPS, awake. Their eyes flicker towards him. 

HERA (CONT'D)
... I had to do it to him too. 

LOVELACE
What? 

MINKOWSKI
You mean he's -? 

EIFFEL
Yeah, Commander. It's going. I can 
feel it. No, don't make that face, 
it was... it was the only way. 

Eiffel SIGHS, already feeling the effects. 

82.



MINKOWSKI
Eiffel, I - 

EIFFEL
No, Commander - listen. I don't 
have long, so just let me, okay? 

(CLEARS THROAT)
What you did today? That was 
unacceptable on so many levels! 

(then:)
And... the only reason why I can 
forgive you... is that you are the 
greatest, coolest, most badass 
space commander ever. EVER. It was 
an honor to serve under you. Sir. 

He SALUTES HER, then turns to: 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Captain? You still with us? 

LOVELACE
... Hey Eiffel. 

EIFFEL
I am so glad you're with us, 
Captain. Whoever you think Isabel 
Lovelace was, you saved this crew. 
And you are the bravest person I 
know. Thank you, Captain. Again.        

LOVELACE
You're... You're welcome. 

EIFFEL
And Hera. Hera... 

(sort of chuckles)
Hera, I - 

And there's a SOFT WOOSH, and his eyes go glassy. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
I...

MINKWOSKI
Eiffel? Eiffel?! 

HERA
He's... Commander, he's gone. 

And there's one final TRANSPORTIVE WOOSH! and we - 

CUT TO:
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INT. GODDARD H.Q. - MAIN SPACE - 1300 HOURS (FLASHBACK)

RACHEL
Minkowski? 

She's standing by the wall, watching the din of the office.

MINKOWSKI
Yes? What can I - ? 

RACHEL
Step into my office for a second. 
There's someone you should meet. 

Minkowski follows through the open office door, into - 

INT. GODDARD H.Q. - RACHEL'S OFFICE - CONTINUOUS 

And there he is, sitting in a chair at Rachel's desk. 

RACHEL
Renée Minkowski, this is Douglas 
Eiffel. He's going to be your 
communications officer. 

MINKOWSKI
Oh, pleasure. 

EIFFEL
Yeah, uh, likewise, I... yeah. I 
guess you're gonna be the Kirk to 
my Uhura, then? 

MINKOWSKI
... what? 

EIFFEL
You know... 

MINKOWSKI
... do I? 

Rachel CHORTLES, quietly. 

EIFFEL
Okay, ummm... Adama to my Dualla? 
Han Solo to my C-3PO? Buffy to my 
Xander? You don't watch a lot of TV 
do you? 

MINKOWSKI
Not really. But are you just asking 
if I'm going to be the commander? 
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EIFFEL
Yep! Bingo! 

MINKOWSKI
Oh, in that case... yes, I'll be 
handling the duties of commanding 
officer and navigation specialist 
on the Hephaestus. 

EIFFEL
Right on. 

MINKOWSKI
(BEAT)

You know my way of asking that 
question took a lot less time... 

EIFFEL
Well, Commander - 

MINKOWSKI
Oh please, you can call me Re - 

(nope, instant regret)
- you can call me Minkowski. 

EIFFEL
Great, so - 

(wrong pronunciation)
- Minkowski - 

MINKOWSKI
Minkowski. 

EIFFEL
(wronger)

Minkowski?  

MINKWOSKI
Minkowski. 

EIFFEL 
(wrongest)

Minkowski? 

MINKOWSKI
Oh, just "Commander" is fine. 

EIFFEL
Duly noted. Well, Commander, as I 
was saying... I have a rule: never 
use one word when ten'll do. 

MINKWOSKI
Yes, I... I can believe that. 
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Eiffel smiles... then pulls out a cigarette and LIGHTS IT. 

MINKOWSKI
Oh... 

EIFFEL
Oh, sorry, sorry! You mind? 

MINKOWSKI
No, not at all. It's just... how 
are you going to deal with that? 
Once we're on the station?  

EIFFEL
Heh, whaddya mean? 

MINKOWSKI
Well you... can't smoke cigarettes 
on a space station. 

EIFFEL
(laughing)

Ohhh... that's a good one. 
(exact same tone)

Oh, it's not a good one, is it? 

Minkowski's phone starts RINGING. 

MINKOWSKI
Afraid not. Excuse me, I need to 
take this, but nice to meet you. 

EIFFEL
(calling after her)

If we can't smoke, what the hell 
are we supposed to do up there!? 

RACHEL
I'm sure you'll think of something.

And off of that, there's another TRANSPORTIVE WOOSH and we - 

CUT BACK TO: 

INT. U.S.S. HEPHAESTUS STATION - LABORATORY - 0100 HOURS 

Slowly, gingerly, Minkowski approaches. Finally - 

MINKOWSKI
... Eiffel? Eiffel, are you there? 
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EIFFEL
Oh. Hi, uh... I'm sorry, but do 
I... do I know you? 

There's a BEAT for Minkowski's heart to break a little. 

MINKOWSKI
Yes, you... Hi. My name is Renée 
Minkowski. I'm the Commander of 
this station. 

EIFFEL
Minkowski. Pleasure. 

MINKOWSKI
Please, just... call me Renée. 

EIFFEL
Uh, sure. You, uh... you said this 
is a space station? 

MINKOWSKI
Yes. It's called the Hephaestus. 
We're orbiting a star called Wolf 
359... about eight light years away 
from Earth. I know, it sounds like 
something out of Star Wars. 

EIFFEL
Star... what?

MINKOWSKI
It's... it doesn't matter. 

EIFFEL
Umm, question? Is the station 
supposed to be... shaking so much? 

Indeed, the station is shaking. An ALARM is GOING OFF. 

MINKOWSKI
No, Eiffel... it's not. 

EIFFEL
Well, is there something that - 
whoa! Is she all right? 

That was in reference to Lovelace, who, behind Minkowski, 
suddenly SLUMPED OVER. In a flash, Minkowski's at her side. 
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MINKOWSKI
Lovelace? Lovelace...? She's out. 
Whatever Cutter did, it really took 
her out of it. Hera? How long do we 
have until we're at the red line? 

HERA
About eleven minutes? We might - 

There's the sound of an HUGE POWER SWITCH BEING TURNED OFF.

MINKOWSKI
What the - Hera? Hera? 

HERA
(autopilot voice)

Reboot of central processor 
initiated. Please standby. 

Weak, impotent, Minkowski can't help but LAUGH quietly. 

MINKOWSKI
Of... of course. 

EIFFEL
(looking around, nervous)

Should we be... doing something? 

MINKOWSKI
(fading)

Yeah we... we... 

EIFFEL
Oh my God, you're hurt!

All the noise around them starts to sloooowly fade away...

MINKOWSKI
No, it's... I just need a... moment 
to... rest... then I'll... I'll... 

EIFFEL
Renée? Renée?!

FADE TO:

SILENCE. LONG, LONG, LONG, BEAT.  

MINKOWKSI (V.O.)
What... what am I doing? I need 
to... I need to move. We can't be 
here. We have to move. We - 

SMASH CUT TO: 
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INT. U.S.S. URANIA - INFIRMARY - TWO DAYS LATER 

Minkowski AWAKENS, bolting upright and GASPING. 

MINKOWSKI
We need to get out of here! 

But instantly, there's two arms around her, soothing.

LOVELACE
Easy, easy, you're okay. It's okay. 

MINKOWSKI
L-Lovelace? 

LOVELACE
We're okay. Don't freak. 

Minkowski's eyes dart around, taking in their surroundings. 

MINKOWSKI
What's - where - ? 

LOVELACE
We're on the Urania. Still in the 
airspace around Wolf 359, but we're 
clear of the Hephaestus. Not that 
there is a Hephaestus, anymore... 

MINKOWSKI
What? 

LOVELACE
Yeah. You missed it. It went into 
the star two days ago.  

MINKOWSKI
How long - how long was I out? 

LOVELACE
Three days. You lost a... not small 
amount of blood before we patched 
you up. 

MINKOWSKI
Oh. Oh my God, what about - 

HERA
No, relax. I'm here. I made it too. 
Got transferred before takeoff. 

MINKOWSKI
But... but how did...? Oh. Did he 
do it? Eiffel got us on the Urania? 
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JACOBI
(from the door)

Oh, please. What's a guy gotta do 
to get some credit around here?

MINKOWSKI
Jacobi? You made it?  

JACOBI
If by that you mean, "Jacobi, My 
Personal Lord and Savior, Thank God 
You Got Us Out of That Death Trap," 
then, yeah: I made it. 

LOVELACE
Ignore him: he's been insufferable. 

JACOBI
Ignore her: I'm wonderful. Good to 
have you back, Sleeping Beauty. I 
was getting worried I'd have to 
plot the course back myself. 

MINKOWSKI
I thought maybe you'd -  

JACOBI
Eh, what I can I say? You don't 
spend as much time around 
explosions as I have without 
getting really good at jumping out 
of the way. 

MINKOWSKI
Jacobi... what about Kepler? 

BEAT. 

JACOBI
No. 

MINKOWSKI
I'm sorry. 

JACOBI
It's... all right. You can't save 
everyone, I suppose. 

BEAT. Then - 

MINKOWSKI
Where is he? 
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LOVELACE
You might want to wait before you - 

MINKOWSKI
Where is he?

Off of that, we - 

CUT TO:

INT. U.S.S. URANIA - CORRIDOR/CREW QUARTERS - 2 HOURS LATER 

Minkowski approaches a closed door, taking a DEEP BREATH. She 
stops outside, listening. From within: 

EIFFEL (ON TAPE)
"Minkowski confiscated another 
cigarette carton today. I get it... 
Cigarettes are contraband, but it's 
not like if she let me have one I'd 
immediately light it and 
accidentally set the station's air 
supply on fire. Again. The people 
on this station have serious trust 
issues."

A BUTTON IS CLICKED and the RECORDER STOPS. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Jesus... I was kind of a - 

MINKOWSKI
- a jerk? 

Minkowski pushes the door open and joins him in the room. 

MINKOWSKI (CONT'D)
Well, your commanding officer was a 
real hard-ass. It's to be expected.  

EIFFEL
Hey Renée.

MINKOWSKI
Hi Doug. 

EIFFEL
So, Hera and Lovelace got me these 
tapes, and after listening to a 
bunch of them, I... kinda feel like 
I owe you an apology? 
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MINKOWSKI
It's all right. You made it up to 
me. Big time. 

EIFFEL
Yeah? 

MINKOWSKI
Oh yeah. 

BEAT. For a moment they're just silent. Then - 

EIFFEL
Renée? I... I need your help. 

MINKOWSKI
What is it? 

EIFFEL
I... well, you knew him. Me, I 
guess. I listen to this guy talk 
about all these things I don't 
know... hell, I can't understand 
half of what he's saying. 

MINKOWSKI
Welcome to my world... 

EIFFEL
And I know I was him. But... Is 
that still - am I still that same 
person?   

Minkowski takes a DEEP BREATH, considering.

CUT TO: 

INT. U.S.S. URANIA - BELOW DECKS - 2 HOURS LATER 

Lovelace stands in front of a firmly locked door. 

LOVELACE
You sure you want to do this? 

HERA
Yeah. I... I think I need to. 

LOVELACE
All right... 

Lovelace goes up to the door, UNLOCKS it, and steps into - 

92.



INT. U.S.S. URANIA - LOCKED ROOM - CONTINUOUS 

It's a medium, comfortable room. Right now, occupied by - 

PRYCE
Hello. How can I help you? 

LOVELACE
Evening. There's... there's someone 
who wants to talk to you. 

Lovelace HITS a SWITCH on the wall, TURNING ON THE COMMS. 

HERA
Hello? Can you hear me? 

PRYCE
Yes, I - hello. Oh, that's funny. 
Your voice is rather like mine. 

HERA
(BEAT)

Yes, it is. Doctor, my name is 
Hera. 

PRYCE
Very nice to meet you, Hera. Did 
you say... "Doctor?" 

HERA
Yes. Your name is Doctor Miranda 
Pryce. I'm... I'm going to tell you 
a very, very long story. About the 
two of us. Okay? 

FADE TO: 

INT. U.S.S. URANIA - OBSERVATION DECK - 1 DAY LATER 

Minkowski, staring out the window. Behind her, a DOOR OPENS. 

JACOBI
All quiet on the engineering front, 
Minkowski. You all right? 

MINKOWSKI
Yeah, just... looking at the star 
one last time before we go. It's 
gonna be weird to go back to the 
regular sun. 
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JACOBI
Well, you know what they say: out 
with the new, in with the old.

He gestures towards the corridor, and she follows him into - 

INT. U.S.S. URANIA - CORRIDOR - CONTINUOUS 

MINKOWSKI
You're sure the ship'll hold 
through a Sublight Arc? 

JACOBI
Oh yeah. Might be a bumpy ride, but 
we'll make it. 

There's a SMALL BEAT between them. Then - 

MINKOWSKI
Thank you. For everything.   

JACOBI
Well. Now you owe me twenty bucks.

MINKOWSKI
Twenty...? Oh.

(CHUCKLES)
Tell me you didn't do all of this 
just to win a bet...

JACOBI
Totally worth it. 

He winks at her, and goes down a corridor. She OPENS A DOOR, 
going into -

INT. U.S.S. URANIA - COMMON ROOM - CONTINUOUS 

Where she finds Lovelace, mid-conversation with Hera. 

HERA 
... and you think it went okay? 

LOVELACE
It went fine, Hera. 

MINKOWSKI
What did? Oh right, you wanted to 
talk to Pryce. How'd it go? 
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HERA
It - 

LOVELACE
It went great. Wanna know how I 
know? Because someone hasn't 
glitched since they had that 
conversation. 

MINKOWSKI
Wow... 

HERA
Oh my God... 

MINKOWSKI 
You okay, Hera? 

HERA
Yeah, I'm... good. I'm good. 

Minkowski nods, then she and Lovelace move off together. 

LOVELACE
So, Commander, have you decided 
what you want to do when you get 
back to Earth? 

MINKOWSKI
You mean other than finding my 
husband and letting him know 
that... you know... 

LOVELACE
Not dead? 

MINKOWSKI
Yeah, that. I don't know. I think 
I'm going to figure it out when I 
get there. What about you?

LOVELACE
Oh, there are so many choices. Look 
up some old friends, take apart 
Goddard Futuristics brick by 
brick... maybe go to Disneyland? 
But first, I'm going to take a long 
vacation, somewhere warm and quiet, 
where nobody has any idea who I am.      

(re: flight deck)
You gonna take her out? 

MINKOWSKI
Mm-hmm. 

LOVELACE
Well, see you on the other side. 
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Minkowski OPENS THE DOOR, and steps into - 

INT. U.S.S. URANIA - FLIGHT DECK - CONTINUOUS 

She makes her way to the flight controls. After a BEAT - 

MINKWOSKI
Hera? Open up the pulse beacon 
relay. Earthspace ATC, please.

HERA
Yes sir, one moment. 

MACHINERY THRUMS AND HUMS, and finally - a DING. 

MINKOWSKI
Earthspace ATC, this is the U.S.S. 
Urania. Requesting clearance and 
vectoring for an Earthbound arc.

VOICE (THROUGH COMMS)
U.S.S. Urania, this is Earthspace. 
Copy your flight plan, please use 
Sublight Vector zero three decimal 
eight, and contact again for your 
final approach. 

MINKOWSKI
Roger that. 

VOICE
Have a safe flight, and we'll see 
you soon. 

The LINE DISCONNECTS. Minkowski TAKES A DEEP BREATH.

MINKOWSKI
Hera... you ready to go home? 

HERA
... no. But... since when has that 
ever stopped us before? 

Minkowski smiles, turns to the other person on deck. 

MINKOWSKI 
And what about you, Mister? You 
gonna hang out here while I get us 
on course? 

EIFFEL
If it's all right you, Renée. 
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MINKOWSKI
Come on, Doug. 

(BEAT)
So... have you figured out the 
answer to your question? 

EIFFEL
No. But here's what I have figured 
out. 

(DEEP BREATH)
There's some folks back on Earth I 
should visit. Try to set things 
right with them... if I can. After 
that? I don't know. But... from 
what I gather? Spending time with 
the two of you was about the best 
damn thing Doug Eiffel ever did. 

(BEAT)
Am I still Doug Eiffel? I'm not 
sure... Wanna find out together? 

Minkowski SMILES. Above her, HERA CHUCKLES. 

HERA
I'd... I'd like that. 

MINKOWSKI
Me too. More than anything. 

EIFFEL
It's a plan then. Of course, first 
we gotta get back to Earth. Renée? 
You wanna do the honors? 

MINKOWSKI
Return flight to Earth. Everybody 
hold onto something. 

She PULLS THE THRUST LEVER. The ENGINES ROAR TO LIFE. 

MINKOWSKI (CONT'D)
Here we go. 

As the Urania's flight system KICKS INTO HIGH GEAR, and the 
ship blasts off, leaving Wolf 359 far, far behind it, we... 

FADE OUT.  

THE END
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